
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 28, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan XT. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee; Eldon Bisbee,
Alfred E. Mudge, Julian L. Hagen, and C. Horace Tuttle of Kush-
more, Bisbee & Stern, also William Dean Ehbree and A. Donald
MacKinnon of Milbank, Tweed, Hope & Webb, counsel representing
the Chase National Bank and the Chase Corporation; and Martin
Conboy, counsel for Albert H. Wiggin.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommitee will come to order. Proceed,
Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, will you resume the stand, please ?

TESTIMONY OP ALBERT H. WIGGUST—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, on Thursday and Friday of last week a
witness named William Fox gave certain testimony before this
subcommittee. Are you familiar with the testimony he gave on
those dates, or has the testimony which he gave, in substance, been
brought to your attention in any way?

Mr. WIGGIN. It has.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any statement with respect to anything testi-

fied to by Mr. Fox that you would care to make to this subcommittee ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you proceed to do it, please ?
Mr. WIGGIN. The statement that I sent word to the President of

the United States that the matter was not of his affair, is absolutely
and entirely false. Mr. Huston, who was mentioned in the testimony,
I have met, I do not know how many times, but I can only remember
once meeting with him, and that was at a large dinner at the Uni-
versity Club in New York. He was never in my house. The state-
ment that he took a meal with me on Christmas Day in my home is
pure imagination on somebody's part. I think that covers the
point that I wanted to cover.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you ever discuss with Mr. Claudius Huston any-
thing relating to the Fox Film Corporation or the Fox Theatres
Corporation ?

Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever have any communication with him on

either of those subjects?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Did Mr. Huston undertake to express to you

anything about the wish of the administration with reference to the
Fox Theatres or Fox Film matter?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think I ever talked to Mr. Huston on the
subject. I cannot remember meeting him but the once, and then
we did not have any conversation at all.

Senator ADAMS. Your talks were personal and not in a business
way, I take it.

Mr. WIGGIN. DO you mean with Mr. Huston ?
Senator ADAMS. Yes, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. I had no talk with Mr. Huston at all.
Senator TOWNSEND. What was the occasion on which you met

Mr. Huston?
Mr. WIGGIN. At a dinner at the University Club at which were

present quite a number of men holding national office. There were
present, if I remember, Secretary of Commerce Lamont and Senator
Watson, and—well, I have forgotten all of them, but there were some
half dozen of noted Washingtonians.

Senator COTJZENS. Noted for what? [Laughter.]
Mr. WIGGIN. In the public eye. Senator Couzens.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, is there anything else in connection with

the testimony given by Mr. Fox last week before this subcommittee
that you want to address the subcommittee about ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think of anything. I do not remember
that my name was mentioned in any other connection.

Mr. PECORA. I think there was reference to your name in connec-
tion with testimony which Mr. Fox gave, concerning correspondence
which he addressed to you under date, as I recall it, of January 2
and January 6, 1930, relative to a loan or loans which the Chase
National Bank was then carrying against Mr. Fox.

Mr. WIGGIN. I remember now that I did read in the testimony of
those letters. They had escaped my mind entirely. I have no doubt
those letters were received.

Mr. PECORA. DO you wish to address yourself to the subcommittee
on the subject of those letters?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; I have nothing
Mr. PECORA (continuing). And the disposition that was made of

the matter?
Mr. WIGGIN. I only know from the notes of the testimony of last

Thursday and Friday, that, as I remember it, one of those letters was
answered by Mr. Schmidlapp, wasn't it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WIGGIN. And, apparently, the other one was not answered

at all. I have no recollection of the matter at all.
Senator ADAMS. Did you have any conversation with Mr. Fox in

reference to the interest or the attitude of the President in regard to
those financial matters ?
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Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir. I do not think I ever talked to Mr. Fox
more than once or twice in my life, and that was years ago.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, can you tell this subcommittee, briefly,
the reasons for the Chase National Bank making any loans to the
Fox Film Corporation or the General Theatres Equipment, Inc.?
There were many Joans made to these two corporations, were there
not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Several; yes, sir.
Mr. PECGRA. And, in addition to that, the investment affiliates of

the Chase National Bank were participants in various purchase and
underwriting syndicates of securities issued by General Theatres-
Equipment, Inc., and by the Fox Film Corporation and the Fox.
Theatres Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell the subcommittee what prompted the

Chase National Bank to make those loans, and to have its affiliates
enter into those participations and underwriting ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I would like to have that question read to me.
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read it to you. [Which

was done.]
Mr. WIGGIN. The General Theatres Equipment business, as you

know, was a follow through of various other industrial enter-
prises, such as the Projector Co. and National Theatres, and the
business was regarded as desirable industrial business; and it was
undertaken just as any banking operation would have been, be-
lieving it was a good piece of business and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). What was that answer?
Mr. WIGGIN. Believing it was a good piece of business, beneficial

to the industrial world and beneficial to the Securities Co.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't some of those loans as they went along turn

out to be unwise ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And yet other loans were made thereafter from time

to time?
Mr. WIGGIN. Undoubtedly. But each one was considered at the

time as being what was for the best interest of the situation and the
business. Naturally, after you have got into a piece of business
you may make loans that you would not make otherwise.

Mr. PECORA. From evidence introduced here, it appears that the
Chase National Bank and its security affiliates have sustained large
and heavy losses as a result of those loans and those participations.
You are familiar with those facts, aren't you, Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the course of the making of those loans, loans

were also made to trading accounts that were organized and which
were managed principally by Pynchon & Co. Are you familiar with
those loans?

Mr. WIGGIN. I have read about them in the testimony and have
recalled the matter to my mdnd.

Mr. PECORA. Did you sanction the making of those loans to those
various trading accounts?

Mr. WIGGIN. I must have.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU know that those trading accounts were formed
for the purpose of operating in the stock market with respect to
securities of General Theatres Equipment and Fox Film Corpora-
tion, didn't you?

Mr. WIGGIN. I knew what the purposes of the lo&ns were and
thought they were in the best interest of working out that situation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how did those loans in your opinion operate to
work out'for the best interests of the situation, as you phrase it?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was all done to help out in the financing of those
companies.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how did loans to trading accounts serve to assist
in the financing of the companies?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I can only—I should have to, in order to
answer that question, go back to Mr. Dodge's testimony so as to
refresh my memory on it. I cannot recall the details of it myself.
Mr. Dodge, as you know, handled that entire matter. I had every
confidence in Mr. Dodge, and I think that he has probably covered
those points in his testimony; and I would have to refresh my
memory by reading his testimony, as I do not recall—I haven't in
my memory just what did happen or what the reasons were at the
time.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that you have no independent recollec-
tion as you sit there now of the reasons for approving those loans
to the trading accounts ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir; except that the matter was presented to me
in such a way that I was convinced it was the thing to do.

Mr. PECORA. Well, can you conceive of any circumstances under
which loans made to trading accounts operating in the securities of
the Fox Film Corporation and General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
could beneficially serve the interests of the bank?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you explain that?
Mr. WIGGIN. I can see where, if there were conversion rights or

warrants on stock, that a trading account in the stock might be of
great benefit to the financing of the company in its issue of bonds
or notes.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could benefits accrue to the company from the
operation of trading accounts under those circumstances s

Mr. WIGGIN. SO that any bond or note that carried with it a con-
version right or a warrant would be more attractive to the public
than otherwise.

Mr. PECORA. That it would be converted into stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. If the conditions warranted it.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, the holder of a bond or a debenture

would turn in his senior security for an equity of stock?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t is not necessary to have it turned in. Perhaps you

know the old definition of a convertible bond. A convertible bond
is made for the man who has promised his wife he will not specu-
late. [Laughter.] Now, the very fact that there is a conversion
right, or a warrant attached to the bond, gives it a market that a
bond without such conversion or warrant does not have*

Mr. PECORA. Well, will you elaborate further on your thesis and
tell the subcommittee how the operation of those trading accounts in
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the market would help the company that issued those convertible
bonds or debentures?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, as I say, I can only
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I think I know the reason, but I do

not want to give a reason for you. You1 are much better qualified
to do it, and you are the only one who can do it.

Mr. WIGGIN. Will you just read that question there?
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read it for you . [Which

was done.]
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I cannot remember the details of what those

trading accounts did or what the warrants or conversion rights were
at the time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the trading accounts traded in the securities of
the Fox Film Corporation and General Theatres Equipment and
received loans from the Chase National Bank in order to enable
them to conduct their trading operations, did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, as I understand it the trading operations were
for the purpose of making the financing of those companies
possible.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how could the operation of those trading ac-
counts serve to make the financing of those corporations possible ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, if I remember correctly, the financing was to be
done by means of bonds or jiotes, that carried with them either war-
rants or conversion privileges, and the value of the stock in the
market had a very definite effect on the ability to sell such securities.

Mr. PECORA. Well, then, were those trading accounts formed for
the purpose of exercising an influence upon market quotations for
those stocks?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What influence was it intended they should exert on

those market quotations?
Mr. WIGGIN. Undoubtedly to make valuable the warrants or con-

version rights that were contemplated in the bond issues.
Mr. PECORA. That is, by giving to the common stock through mar-

ket operations the appearance of certain values that would be evi-
denced by the public quotations?

Mr. WIGGIN. TO give it value, I should say. 1 shouldn't say neces-
sarily the appearance of value, but to give it value.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could the operations of the trading accounts
actually give value to the stock as distinguished from giving thtai
the appearance of value? The conduct of trading accounts would
not necessarily have increased the asset value of the securities, would
it?

Mr. WIGGIN. But the market value is the value as of that time.
That is what people look at.

Mr. PECORA. Very well, am I correct in the assumption that those
trading accounts were formed for the purpose of influencing the
market quotations for those stocks?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. SO as to give them the appearance of having certain

values which they might not otherwise have?
Mr. WIGGIN. I would say the value, not the appearance of value.
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Mr. PECORA. Will you explain the difference between value and the
appearance of value?

Mr. WIGGIN. You are getting in pretty deep here. I think the
value is what you can get for the thing.

Mr. PECORA. That is market value, isn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I think that is the value.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think market value and asset or intrinsic value

are one and the same thing ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. Are they when you use those terms as you have been

using them in your testimony now ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, how do you distinguish between the two

if they are not synonymous ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Market value and asset value may be the same, but

market value is what you can get for a thing at the moment.
Mr. PECORA. That is, in the open market?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, weren't those trading accounts designed to sta-

bilize market quotations?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PEOORA. And also to improve the market prices for those

securities?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And that improvement was to be brought about

through the trading operations of those accounts ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Apparently; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Weren't those really speculative transactions ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think they have been proven so.
Mr. PECORA. Wouldn't they be speculative transactions in any

event?
Mr. WIGGIN. If they had turned out successfully?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. Perhaps they would have been speculative, but they

would not have been criticized.
Mr. PECORA. Nevertheless, they are a speculation.
Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And did you think it was sound banking practice to

make loans to syndicates or trading accounts organized for the pur-
pose of maintaining speculative transactions in a security where the
security itself seems to have been the only collateral against the
loans ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think that is a fair use of the bank's funds, do

you?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t is common practice to make loans where the funds

are used for speculative purposes.
Mr. PECORA. We know it is common practice, but I am asking you

for your opinion as to whether you regard it as sound practice for
banks to indulge in, when the moneys that they use for that purpose
are the moneys of depositors.

Mr. WIGGIN. Of course, in the eyes of 1933 we would not have
done it.
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Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. WIGGIN. We are looking through events of 1929 now, in the

year 1933.
Mr. PECORA. Well, looking at it from any
Mr. WIGGIN (interposing). I certainly agree that we should not

have made those loans.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think it is good policy anyway for banks to

do that, whether you look at it from the standpoint of 1933 or from
the standpoint of 1929? I should like to get your opinion frankly
on that subject, Mr. Wiggin, because it is one of the important things
that this subcommittee is seeking, which is to ascertain the existence
of bank practices and how far those practices may affect the national
economy.

Mr. WIGGIN. Well, of course, loans by the millions of dollars are
made for speculative purposes, not only in stocks or bonds, but in
commodities, and to make a general statement that no loan on secu-
rity for a speculative purpose should be made would be going too far.
I think.

Mr- PECORA. Even with regard to securities speculation as distin-
guished from speculation in commodities ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so. I do not think you would want, to go so
far as to never make a loan on a security that is speculative.

Mr. PECORA. Where would you place the line of limitation on the
making of such loans?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you have had a great many years of very

intensive experience in banking, and I should like to get the benefit
of your judgment or experience on the question of where the limita-
tion should be placed. You, apparently, recognize that there should
be some limitation.

Mr. WIGGIN. I am unable to answer that question, Mr. Pecora.
Senator TOWNSEND. DO you know of any stock or bond that has

not proven to have been speculative?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Senator TOWNSEND. Either then or now ?
Mr. WIGGIN. (Made no audible answer, simply bowing his head.)
Mr. PECORA. DO you feel yourself competent in the light of all the

experience you have had in banking, and in the light of 1933 as
distinguished from 1929, to suggest where the line of limitation
should be in regard to banks loaning depositors' moneys for avowedly
speculative purposes in securities ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I should not know where to say you should draw the
line. I freely admit that in 1933 we are much wiser and more con-
servative than we were in 1929. But when you ask me where to
draw the line, I cannot answer that question.

Senator ADAMS. Isn't it true of every year, that it thinks it is
much wiser than the year before, and yet nearly every year has
been wrong in that view?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think that its true.
Senator ADAMS. May I return to a further question on a previous

matter: Mr. Wiggin, do you recollect that anyone either told you
or reported to you that the National Administration was interested
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in the financial affairs of the Fox companies or anxious that steps
be taken to avoid a receivership ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I would like to have that question read.
Senator ADAMS. The committee reporter will read it to you.

[Which was done.]
Mr. WIGGIN, No, sir.
Senator ADAMS. YOU recall from your reading of the testimony

that there was evidence to that effect given here on Thursday and
Friday last, do you not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; I do recall it, but it is not so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Wiggin, the Shermar Corporation engaged

in a number of participations in those trading accounts, didn't it?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in practically all of them?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, I am not sure. I would have to——
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Speak up a little louder, please.
Mr. WIGGIN. I would have to refresh my memory to make sure of

that. But they were in a number of them, I know.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was any settlement effected between Chase

Securities Corporation and the Shermar Corporation with respect to
any liability due and owing to Chase Securities Corporation from
the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was that settlement effected?
Mr. WIGGIN. In December of 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the agreement whereby that set-

tlement was effected ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think I can produce it.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please do so ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; I have the copy of it now.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such agreement, dated January 12, 1933, made between
Chase Securities Corporation and the Shermar Corporation. Will
you be good enough to look at it and tell me if you recognize it to
be a true and correct copy of such agreement?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir; I identify that.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be marked and entered on the record.
(The document referred to, being an agreement between Chase

Securities Corporation and another, was received in evidence, marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 186, Nov. 28, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The agreement in question, received as exhibit 186 in
evidence, reads as follows [reading] :

Whereas Chase Securities Corporation, a New York corporation having its
principal place qf business at No. 60 Cedar Street, New York, N.Y. (hereinafter
referred to as Chase Securities), party of the first part hereto, was and is a
participant in General Theatres Equipment, Inc., Common Stock Voting Trust
Certificates Purchase Syndicate of April 22, 1930, General Theatres Equipment,
Inc., Preferred and Original Group Preferred Stock Syndicates of November 11,
1930, and November 28,1930, General Theatres Equipment, Inc., Common Stock
Original1 Group Account of April 17, 1930, General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
Common Stock Voting Trust Certificates Original Group Trading Account of
May 3, 1930, General Theatres Equipment, Inc., Common Stock Voting Trust
Certificates Syndicate of June 11, 1930, and General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
Common Stock Voting Trust Certificates Syndicate of October 10, 1930, of which
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syndicates and accounts Pynchon & Co., formerly of 111 Broadway, New York,
N.Y., have been managers; and

Whereas, the Shermar Corporation, having its principal place of business at
20 Pine Street, New York, N.Y. (hereinafter referred to as the participant),
party of the second part hereto, was and is a subparticipant through Chase
Securities in all of said syndicates and accounts; and

Whereas the Participant has duly paid all of its primary or original obliga-
tions, under said agreements; and

Whereas said Chase Securities has claimed that the Participant is also liable
for a pro rata share of the amounts due from other Participants in certain of
said syndicates who have defaulted or may default in their obligations there-
under, which claim is denied by the participant; and

Whereas the Participant and Chase Securities desire to effect an arrangement
whereby the said claims and any and all obligations of the Participant in con-
nection therewith and any and all obligations of the parties hereto to each
other except those hereinafter particularly mentioned shall be compromised
and settled;

Now, therefore, the parties hereto have agreed and do hereby agree as follows:
1. Simultaneously with the execution and delivery of this instrument, the

Participant has paid to Chase Securities the sum of $1,000,000 by assigning and
transferring to it or to its nominee 25,000 shares of the capital stock of said
The Chase National Bank and 25,000 shares of the capital stock of Chase Secu-
rities, which shares have been and hereby are accepted by Chase Securities in
lieu of the payment of said $1,000,000 in cash, receipt of which is hereby
acknowledged by Chase Securities.

2. The Participant hereby sells, assigns, transfers, and sets over unto Chase
Securities, its successors and assigns, forever, all rights, interests, benefits,
privileges, claims and demands of every kind and nature and howsoever arising
and whomsoever against which the Participant, as a member of or subparticipant
in any and all of said syndicates or accounts, now has or may at any time have
in or under said syndicates or accounts or any of them and the several agree-
ments constituting the same, except the shares of stock or other securities
heretofore delivered to the Participant or to which it may be entitled upon or
as the result of the payment of the primary or original obligations or subscrip-
tions assumed or made in connection with its participation in the several
syndicates or accounts. In this connection, the Participant hereby irrevocably
constitutes and appoints Chase Securities, its successors and assigns, the Par-
ticipant's true and lawful attorneys or attorney with full power of substitu-
tion, in the name of the participant or otherwise and on behalf, for the benefit,
and at the expense of Chase Securities, its successors and assigns, to demand
and receive from time to time payment of any claims or rights of the Participant
hereby sold, assigned, and transferred or intended so to be, and to give releases
or receipts for the same or any part thereof, and from time to time to institute
and prosecute, in the name of the participant, Chase Securities or otherwise,
any proceedings at law or in equity or otherwise, which Chase Securities, its
successors and assigns, may deem proper, in order to collect, assert or enforce
any such claims or rights of the Participant hereby sold, assigned, and trans-
ferred or intended so to be, aind further to do any and all lawful acts and
things in relation to said claims or rights which Chase Securities, its successors
and assigns, shall deem desirable, the Participant hereby declaring that the
foregoing powers are coupled with an interest and shall not be revoked in any
manner or for any reason.

The Participant further agree that it will, whenever, and as often as
required by Chase Securities, its successors and assigns, execute and deliver
or cause to be executed and delivered, at the expense of Chase Securities, its
successors and assigns, any and all such other and further assignments, and
instruments of further assurance, and will do or cause to be done at the expense
of Chase Securities, its successors and assigns, all and singular such further
acts and things, as Chase Securities, its successors and assigns, may hereafter
upon advice of counsel deem to be necessary or proper in order to complete,
insure or effect the sale, assignment and transfer covered hereby or intended
so to be.

Nothing in the assignment, indemnification and release herein contained
shall be deemed to be any warranty or representation by the Participant that
it has any right or claim covered by said assignment, it being the intention
of the parties hereto to assign to Chase Securities whatever rights and
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claims, if any, the Participant now has or may at any time have as a member
of or subparticipant jn any such syndicate or account other than the shares
of General Theatres Equipment, Inc. Preferred Stock and the shares of General
Theatres Equipment, Inc. common stock or Voting Trust Certificates therefor
heretofore delivered to the Participant, or to which Participant may be entitled
by reason of the payment of its original or primary obligations as a sub-
participant in any of said syndicates or accounts, the Participant hereby
warranting and representing nevertheless that it has not heretofore sold,
assigned, or transferred any of the rights or claims covered or intended to be
covered by this assignment.

3. Chase Securities agrees to and does hereby indemnify the Participant from
and against any and all further liability and obligation of every kind, by whom-
soever asserted, arising out of participation by the Participant in any and all
such syndicates or accounts, including, without limiting the generality of the
foregoing, any claims for contribution by other members of any of said syndi-
cates or accounts, and any claims by creditors of any thereof.

The balance of that paragraph appears to have been stricken out.
Is that right, Mr. Wiggin?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is my understanding.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):
4. Each of the parties hereto, for itself, its successors, and assigns, has

released and forever discharged, and does hereby release and forever discharge
the other party of and from all claims, demands, obligations or liabilities of
whatsoever kind, nature and description in law or in equity growing out of or
in any manner associated with any matter or thing which has transpired from
the beginning of the world to the date of these presents except that Participant
does not release Chase Securities from any right which it may now or hereafter
have to require the delivery to it of warrants for the purchase of the number
of shares of Common Stock of Utility Equities Corporation whmich is shall be
entitled to purchase under an agreement of November 26, 1928, pursuant to
which warrants for the purchase of 29,700 such shares were deposited in escrow
with The Chase National Bank and of 12,500 shares of Parana Plantations, Ltd.,
which are a part of a lot of 25,000 shares held by Lazard Brothers & Co., Ltd., of
London for account of Chase Securities, as per its letter to Participant of March
17, 1932; nor does Participant release its right to subscribe for 24,500 shares of
common stock of Electric Shareholdings Corporation under an indivisible war-
rant for the purchase of 52,000 shares now held by Chase Securities or Par-
ticipant's right to subscribe for 50 shares of the common stock of General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., under a due bill delivered to participant by Chase
Securities or the right to exercise an option from Chase Securities to purchase
on or before March 1, 1933, 10,454 shares of Crown Central Petroleum Company
at $1.50 per share.

5. Nothing herein contained shall be construed as constituting any waiver
or release by Chase Securities of any rights, claims, or demands of any kind
or character against any member or members of any of the said syndicates
or accounts, except the Participant.

In Witness Whereof, the parties hereto have severally caused this instru-
ment to be signed, sealed and delivered on their respective behalfs as of the
12th day of January 1933.

CHASE SECUEITIES CORPORATION,
By FRANK CALLAHAN,

Executive Vice President
Attest:
[SEAL] HENRY HARGREAVES,

Secretary.
T H E SHERMAR CORPORATION,

By SHERBURNE PRESCOTT, President.
Attest:
[SEAL] J. F. WERNEBSBACH,

Secretary.

Who negotiated this agreement, Mr. Wiggin?
Mr. WIGGIN. It was an agreement that I made in behalf of the

Shermar Corporation with a committee of the directors of the
bank. Does that answer the question, sir?
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Mr. PECORA. Who composed the committee representing the bank?
Mr. WIGGIN. Messrs. Debevoise, Ecker, and Jeremiah Milbank;

and Mr. Aldrich also sat in the conference. I do not know if he
was a member of the committee or not.

Mr. PECORA. Was that Mr. Frederick Ecker?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Am I correct in my recollection that this agreement

was dated the same day on which you withdrew as executive head
of the. Chase National Bank and were voted an annual salary for
the balance of your life at the rate of $100,000 per year?

Mr. WIGGIN. The date is the same; yes, sir. But I might add that
they have nothing to do with each other.

Mr. PECORA. I know that. Mr. Ecker, as I recall it, was the
gentleman who introduced the resolution which was adopted at the
meeting of the board on that day, voting you this $100,000 annual
salary for life, was he not ?

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount in controversy that was settled
upon the terms fixed by this agreement ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know, and I do not think that the amount
could be determined.

Mr. PECORA. What claims were made in behalf of the Chase Securi-
ties Corporation as being the amount that the Shermar Corporation
either actually or potentially was liable for in favor of the Chase
Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. There was nothing controversial in the matter. I
made the suggestion to a committee of directors that if they were
not going to press the claims against all participants in the syndi-
cate, it was manifestly unfair for me to pay; but that, regardless of
the fact that there was no legal claim, my pride was such in the bank
and my desire to do what was generous and right, that I would leave
it entirely to the board of directors committee to decide what should
be done.

Mr. PECORA. Was there not some amount of actual or potential
liability of the Shermar Corporation in favor of the Chase Securities
Corporation which was discussed or stated in these negotiations ?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir; it was left entirely to the board to decide
what would be fair to do.

Mr. PECORA. The board fixed as the terms of settlement the pay-
ment by the Shermar Corporation to the Chase Securities of the
sum of $1,000,000, did it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I assume that when that amount was fixed it

was fixed as the result of negotiation between representatives of the
Shermar Corporation on the one hand and representatives of the
Chase Securities on the other hand ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was fixed as the result of a conference. There was
no negotiation; there was nothing controversial. It was simply left
to that committee to say how much Shermar should pay.

Mr. PECORA. Did not the committee have before it certain claims
on behalf of the Chase Securities Corporation against the Shermar?

Mr. WIGGIN. They undoubtedly did, but there was no telling what
those claims would amount to if they collected from others.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the others that you have in mind ?
Mr. WIGGIN. All the participants in the syndicate.
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Mr. PECORA. They were Pynchon & Co., among others?
Mr. WIGGIN. There were several syndicates, as you know, involved

in this settlement.
Mr. PECORA. Pynchon & Co. was the manager for all of these

syndicates or accounts that are referred to in this agreement, were
they not?

Mr. WIGGINS. Yes.
Mr. PECHORA. Pynchon & Co., in addition to being manager of those

accounts or syndicates, were also a participant in each and every
one of them?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. At the time this agreement of January 12, 1933, was

entered into, what was the status of Pynchon '& Co.?
Mr. WIGGIN. They were in receiver's hands.
Mr. PECORA. In bankruptcy?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was a firm called West & Co. also a participant in

each and every one of these syndicates or trading accounts mentioned
in this agreement of January 12, 1933 ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What was the status of West & Co. ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I cannot tell you the exact status in legal language,

but they were unable to pay.
Mr. PECORA, They were in financial difficulties—we will put it that

way?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They were in receivership, were they not?
Mr. WIGGIN. I am not sure. I do not want to be technical, but I

do not want to make any mistake on that. [After conferring with an
associate:] They were in bankruptcy.

Mr. PECORA. W. S. Hammons & Co. was another participant in
each of these syndicates or trading accounts enumerated in this
agreement of January 12,1933 ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. What was the status of Hammons & Co. at the time

this agreement was made?
Mr. WIGGIN. They were in financial difficulty.
Mr. PECORA. That left virtually as the only other participants or

members of these syndicates or trading accounts the Chase Securities
Corporation and the Shermar Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who else?
Mr. WIGGIN. I would have to get the list of those syndicates.

There was a long list of participants in some of those syndicates.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with the conference as result of which

this agreement of January 12,1933, was eventually entered into, was
not the question raised, discussed, and considered as to whether or
not there was a joint and several liability under the agreements un-
der which these trading accounts and syndicates were formed and
operated ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think that subject was mentioned.
Mr. PECORA. What was the conclusion arrived at on that point as

result of this conference?
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Mr. WIGGIN. At that conference there was also present Mr. Bisbee,
of Bushmore, Bisbee & Stern; and I think they asked him if there
was a joint and several liability.

Mr. PECORA. What did he say?
Mr. WIGGIN. I would rather have him answer for himself.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why can you not answer? You were present

at the conference, were you not?
Mr. WIGGIN. I was present at the conference, and the conclusion:

that we reached from his answer was that there was not a joint
and several liability.

Mr. PECORA. Who had prepared the agreement under which those
syndicates and trading accounts were formed?

Mr. WIGGIN. Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern.
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Bisbee's conclusion on the question of

whether or not the liability of each participant in those syndicates or
trading accounts was joint and several adopted by those who partici-
pated in the conference?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Then, was this settlement of $1,000,000 predicated

upon the assumption that those agreements under which the syndi-
cates and trading accounts were formed and had operated imposed
no joint liability on the participants?

Mr. WIGGIN. That is my belief.
Mr. PECORA. Then did this sum of $1,000,000 that was fixed as the

amount to which the liability of the Shermar Corporation was settled
or compromised in favor of the Chase Securities Corporation repre-
sent only an individual liability of the Shermar Corporation under
all of these syndicate and trading accounts ?

Mr. WIGGIN. There was no liability from Shermar. Shermar had
bought and paid for its participations in the various syndicates. I t
had already put up its money and received its securities. This was
simply in settlement of the question of whether there was anything
further due. I regarded it as a gift. I did not think there was any
further legal liability, but to satisfy my pride I desired to do what-
ever could be done to avoid any possible criticism.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Wiggin, in those conferences
did not the representatives of the Chase Securities Corporation take
the position that the syndicate or trading account agreements
imposed a joint liability on the participants?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not remember that they took any such position.
Mr. PECORA. SO that in the event of any default on the part of

any participant the liability of such defaulting participant would
fall on the surviving participants?

Mr. WIGGIN. There was no such question raised. At this confer-
ence that question was not raised.

Mr. PECORA. What was the conference called for if there was no
dispute or controversy of conflicting contentions?

Mr. WIGGIN. The Shermar Corporation had said to the committee,
" We will do anything that is right, anything that you think is right.
There is no legal liability here; but you fix it."

Mr. PECORA. What did the representatives of the Chase Securities
Corporation advance as their belief or thought as to what was right
for the Shermar Corporation to do ?
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Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think anything was said on the subject; it
was left entirely to the committee.

Mr. PECORA. Did the committee conclude merely to accept any
offer that you made to the Chase Securities Corporation as a gift?

Mr. WIGGIN. I did not make any offer. I left it to them to say
what should be done.

Mr. PECORA. YOU left it to them to determine what gift you should
make, or your corporation should make, to the Chase Securities Cor-
poration ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was a conference called for the purpose of determin-

ing what amount of gift you should make to the Chase Securities?
Mr. WIGGIN. I t was called to settle the question. I had said I

would do whatever was right and fair, and left it entirely to them;
and it was called to get the answer on that.

Mr. PECORA. IS it your understanding that the Chase Securities
Corporation representatives were merely called upon to decide what
amount you should give to the Chase Securities Corporation as a
gift?

Mr. WIGGIN. I t was left entirely to this committee of the directors.
Mr. PECORA. TO do what?
Mr. WIGGIN. To make whatever settlement with the Shermar Cor-

poration they thought was right and justified.
Mr. PECORA. Then they concluded, did they, that the Shermar

Corporation had contracted certain liabilities in favor of the Chase
Securities Corporation, the amount of which should be determined
and adjusted as the result of this conference?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think that they determined that there was
any liability.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have said that this $1,000,000 that you paid in
the manner fixed by this agreement, exhibit no. 186 in evidence, is
what you regard as a gift which you or your corporation, the Sher-
mar Corporation, should give the Chase Securities. You stand by
that answer., do you?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Had you proposed to the Chase Securities Corporation

that you wanted to make a gift to it?
Mr. WIGGIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or that your corporation, the Shermar Corporation,

wanted to make a gift to it?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then what was this conference called for? What

was it called upon to decide?
Mr. WIGGIN. I think I have already testified to that—that I said

to them that manifestly it was not fair, if they were not going to
press for payment as to all syndicate participants, that this one
should pay anything more, but that I had no desire to stand on any
legal question; that as a matter of pride and interest in the bank I
wanted to do whatever they said was right and fair.

Mr. PECORA. At the time of this conference and at some time prior
thereto two of the principal participants in those syndicate or trad-
ing accounts had gone into bankruptcy, namely, Pynchon & Co. and
West & Co.; is that right?

Mr. WIGGIN. They were in the various accounts.
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Mr. PECORA. And a third participant in those syndicate and trad-
ing accounts was at that time in financial difficulties or embarrass-
ments ?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the question of the extent to which the Chase

Securities Corporation would be able to recover from Pynchon & Co.,
West & Co., and Hammons & Co. on account of their participations
in these syndicate and trading accounts was a question that was con-
sidered by this conference, was it not ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know whether it was or not. I do not re-
call that it was. And you must realize that there were several ac-
counts and many participants. I do not want you to get the impres-
sion that those were the only three participants in the syndicate;
there were many.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mentioned before that Mr. Bisbee was in that
conference or in the conferences that led to this agreement on
January 12, 1933?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Whom did he represent in those conferences?
Mr. WIGGIN. He represented the bank, I think.
Mr. PECORA. Did he also represent the Shermar Corporation?
Mr. WIGGIN. He was not there as a lawyer representing the Sher-

mar Corporation. He was there from his knowledge of the whole
situation and of all interests.

Mr. PECORA. Was he there as an officer or director of the Shermar
Corporation?

Mr. WIGGIN. He was a director of the Shermar Corporation, but
he was not -

Mr. PECORA. He was at the time?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; but he was not at that meeting because he

was a director of the Shermar Corporation; he was there because
of his entire familiarity with the whole subject and all the in-
terests.

Mr. PECORA. Then he was there, so to speak, as a witness?
Mr. WIGGIN. Possibly.
Mr. PECORA. Have you, Mr. Wiggin, with you a copy of any one

of these syndicate or trading account agreements that define the
rights or liabilities of the respective participants therein?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think I have.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce one of those? May I ask, Mr.

Bisbee, whether all these agreements under which the syndicate or
trading accounts were formed and operated were similar in form
generally ?

Mr. BISBEE. Generally, but not entirely.
Mr. PECORA. Were they similar in form insofar as they contained

any provision with respect to liability of the participants?
Mr. BISBEE. NO. TWO of them are similar in that respect; the

others are different. I did not prepare those agreements, however.
Mr. PECORA. Could you produce a syndicate or trading account

agreement of November 11, 1930 ?
Mr. BISBEE. We are looking for that. Have you not a copy of

that? You have a copy of that, I think.
Mr. PECORA. We had, but I cannot place my hands on it readily,

and I thought probably your people could.
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Mr. WIGGIN. I think there has been furnished to you a memoran-
dum prepared by Mr. Bisbee on this whole subject 01 liability.

Mr. PECORA. Are you referring to this document which I now
show you?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Let us have it marked for identification for the time

being.
(The document referred to, being memorandum headed " Chase

Securities Corporation—Shermar Corporation, Memo, for Mr.
Koss " from Eldon Bisbee, dated Oct. 5, 1933, was marked by the
reporter for identification " Committee Exhibit No. 187, November
28,1933."

Mr. BISBEE. YOU do not have the November 11 agreement, Mr.
Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; I have it.
Mr. BISBEE. November 11 ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; November 11, 1930.
Mr. BISBEE. We do not find that.
Mr. PECORA. 200-81-A. That is, we have printed form of that

syndicate agreement, but the one furnished us apparently is the one
that was executed by American Brush Co.

I will ask that the committee receive in evidence the memorandum
referred to by Mr. Wiggin, as being the memorandum prepared by
Mr. Bisbee in connection with this agreement of January 12, 1933.
I refer to paper marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 187" for
identification.

The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence.
(Memorandum for Mr. Koss, signed Eldon Bisbee*, dated Oct. 5,

1933, headed "Chase Securities Corporation—Shermar Corpora-
tion ", heretofore marked for identification, was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 187 in evidence of Nov. 28,
1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum just received in evidence as exhibit
no. 187 reads as follows [reading] :

CHASE SECUBITIES CORPORATION—SHERMAR CORPORATION

Memorandum for Mr. Koss in response to his inquiries of September 7.
(1) For information with respect to any liability of Shermar Corporation

to Chase Securities Corporation immediately prior to the date of settlement.
(2) An explanation as to the exclusion from the settlement agreement of

the items mentioned on page 4 thereof.
The matters involved arose in connection with Shermar's participation with

The Chase Corporation in certain General Theatres Equipment, Inc., stock
syndicates and accounts. As the most important is the Preferred Stock Syndi-
cate of November 11, 1930, I will deal more particularly with it.

The Syndicate was composed of approximately 40 participants. Shermar's
interest was 6.05 percent, for which it had paid $1,015,029.12. Pynchon & Co.
were Managers and had transferred the subscriptions to The Chase National
Bank as security for Loans.

During 1931, Pynchon and others holding participations aggregating $4,331,-
955 of a total of $7,628,311.13 either became bankrupt or were deemed to be
insolvent, whereupon the Bank demanded paymenf of the loans. The insolvents
could not pay, others refused to pay and those holding participations agregat-
ing $1,188,337.82 did nothing. After applying all sums received and the notes
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given by certain participants, a balance of $5,300,016.58 of principal was due
on the Bank Loans. At the time the settlement agreement was made, the
Bank also held as security for the loans 220,230% shares of General Theatres
Equipment preferred and 44,466% shares of General Theatres Equipment com-
mon; and claimed the right to apply upon the subscription of West & Co.
to one or more of the Syndicates $550,600.74 realized from, and 3,1772%o
shares of Utilities Power & Light common and 6,100 shares of General Theatres
Equipment preferred originally received as security for a loan to that firm.
It was, therefore, impossible then to determine the amount of the ultimate loss.

Two conflicting views had been advanced regarding the liability of the Syndi-
cate participants; one that it was "joint and several" and, therefore, that
each was responsible for the default of any and all others; the other that the
participants had limited their liability by the amount of their subscriptions.
If the first theory prevailed, each of the participants would be liable to the
Bank for the entire balance of the loan ultimately unpaid by others and,
because Shermar had taken over one half of The Chase Corporation's interest,
one half of any such liability chargeable to that corporation would have fallen
upon Shermar.

When, following the insolvency of Pynchon & Co., West & Co., and other
large participants, the Bank sought to collect the subscriptions, controversies
arose between The Chase Corporation and a number of participants regarding
the operations of the Syndicate and its predecessor Common Stock Syndicate.
Various adjustments of such controversies had been made but no participant,
whether a party to the controversies or not, had paid more than the amount of
his subscription. In connection with such adjustments, The Chase Corporation
had paid sums aggregating $907,843.90.

The situation was peculiar in that, if the entire loss were to fall either upon
the Bank or The Chase Corporation, it was of no importance which assumed it
because their stockholders were identical and respectively held the same num-
ber of shares in each. If, however, upon the theory of " joint and several
liability ", The Chase Corporation assumed responsibility for the entire amount
due the Bank from the Syndicate, it could justifiably assert similar liability on
the part of the other solvent participants and thus recoup itself to such extent
as became possible. Obviously, therefore, it was in the interests of the stock-
holders that it adopt such an attitude.

The portions of the Syndicate agreement bearing upon the responsibility
of participants will now be stated and considered:

In paragraph 8, it is provided that " The managers may in their entire
discretion permit any member of the Syndicate (without the necessity of
similarly permitting other members of the Syndicate) to withdraw and
carry his proportionate part of any stock in the Syndicate account, and to
the extent that such member shall carry his proportionate part of such
stock he shall not (subject to the provisions of paragraphs 12 and 13 hereof
as to pro rata liability for Syndicate losses) be liable in connection with
any loans or carrying or other arrangements effected by the Managers for
carrying the balance of the stock in the Syndicate account." (Italics mine.)

As Shermar had paid the entire amount of its subscription, and the loan at
the Bank, which was substantially the only Syndicate liability, had been made
for the purpose of " carrying the balance of the stock in the Syndicate account",
this language seemed to absolve Shermar from further responsibility in con-
nection with the loan unless a basis therefor may be found in paragraphs
12 or 13.

Paragraph 12 is as follows: "The profits, losses, and expenses of the
Syndicate shall be divided among the members in accordance with their
respective participations and the determination, apportionment and/or
distribution by the Managers of the assets, net profits, losses, and expenses
of the Syndicate and of each member thereof shall be conclusive and bind-
ing upon all members." (Italics mine.)

Keeping in mind that paragraph 8 refers only to a pro rata, liability under
paragraph 12, and that its apparent intent is to determine the manner in which
profits, losses, and expenses shall be divided, I found it impossible to justify a
construction thereof which would impose upon one subscribing a few dollars
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ultimate liability for the entire loss, whether resulting from defaults of partici-
pants or otherwise.

The pertinent portions of paragraphs 13 are
"Any loss resulting from the default of any member of the Syndicate

shall be charged as a loss to the Syndicate, but the default of any such
member shall not operate to relieve any member of his full liability
hereunder."

It seemed to me that nothing in this clause definitely indicated an intent to
charge any participant with all losses, especially in view of the language of
paragraph 8 referring " to the provisions of paragraphs 12 and 13 hereof as
to pro rata liability for Syndicate losses", and that it left open entirely the
question as to the " full liability " of subscribers.

I also found that paragraph 9 of the agreement provides that
"upon termination of the Syndicate or earlier upon request of the Man-
agers, members of the Syndicate will take up and pay for all or any part
of their pro rata share of any stock held in the Syndicate account."

Certainly, this language does not necessarily contemplate any obligation
beyond that represented by the amounts of the respective subscriptions; and,
since Shermar had taken up and paid for its pro rata of the maximum number
of shares for which the account was formed, it indicated no additional respon-
sibility on the part of that participant.

If the subscribers were to be held to a joint and several liability, not only
was it necessary to find some language of the agreement definitely indicating
such an intent, but none of its provisions could be inconsistent therewith. As
I found nothing therein definitely indicating the intent, whereas clause 14
expressly provides that the participants shall not be partners, which relation-
ship involves joint and several liability, the instrument satisfied neither of the
two conditions precedent to such a construction.

I inquired of the officers of Shermar if they had understood that the Company
was assuming a joint and several liability when it accepted the participation.
Their reply was that they had no understanding of the point one way or the
other; that it was not considered and that they assumed that the responsibility
of participants was the same as that usual in such transactions.

As between the two theories of liability, the ultimate point to be decided was
if a court could properly hold that, in becoming a participant, the smallest
subscriber had intended to assume responsibility for all losses, which it then
seemed probable would aggregate millions of dollars; and my conclusion was
that, in the absence of most direct and positive language indicating such an
intent, if I were the judge, the decision would be the other way.

A committee of the Board of Directors of the Bank had been appointed to
deal with Shermar in connection with the situation. Mr. Wiggin's attitude was
that he was unwilling to approach the matter controversially and, therefore,
desired to leave it to the committee. I expressed to the committee the views
concerning the agreement which I have indicated herein. If I had correctly
construed it, legally, Shermar was under no further obligation in the matter.
On the other hand, if I was wrong and a joint and several obligation had been
incurred, Shermar's responsibility was the same as that of The Chase Corpora-
tion, the exact amount being ultimately dependent upon the sums realized from
other subscribers and other collateral held by the Bank.

There were three other so-called joint and several General Theatres Equip-
ment stock syndicates, viz: The Preferred Stock Syndicate of November 28,
1930; the Common Stock Syudicate of June 11, 1930, and the Common Stock
Syndicate of October 10, 1930.

The language of the liability portions of the agreement covering the Novem-
ber 28, 1930, Syndicate was identical with that of the November 11, 1930,
Syndicate, whereas that of the other two agreements was even less favorable
to the joint and several liability theory.

Shermar's interest in the first was 12% percent, for which it had paid
$881,065.68; in the second, 8% percent, for which it had paid $143,850; and in
the third, 10 percent, for which it had paid $17,750. Shermar had, therefore,
paid $2,057,694.80 for its interests in the four Syndicates.

The Preferred Stock Syndicate of November 28, 1930 had five participants
all of whom had become insolvent except The Chase Corporation and Shermar.
The Managers had transferred all of the subscriptions to the Bank as security
for a loan upon which, solely because of the insolvency of three of the sub-
scribers, $2,849,195.85 of principal remained unpaid. The bank also held as
collateral 107,931 shares of General Theatres Equipment preferred and 26,041
shares of its common stock.
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Both the Common Stock Syndicate of June 11, 1930, and that of October
10, 1930, had been financed by Pynchon & Co. and, after the bankruptcy of that
firm, the balances due on the Syndicate loans were set off against claims of
The Chase Corporation against Pynchon & Co.

The committee took into consideration all of the circumstances to which ref-
erence has been made herein. After so doing, without applying any particular
formula, it concluded that all elements in the situation would be fairly re-
solved if Shermar paid The Chase Corporation $1,000,000 and that corporation
indemnified it against any further liability in connection with the four Syn-
dicates mentioned as well as two other General Theatres Equipment stock
syndicates wherein the liability was concededly several and Shermar had paid
its commitments in full.

The agreement ultimately took the form of a mutual release because no
other matters were known to be open between the two corporations. The
Chase Corporation had not made certain deliveries to Shermar to which it was
either potentially or actually entitled by reason of the discharge by Shermar
of all of its obligations preliminary thereto. Accordingly, all such items were
specifically excluded from the operation of the release.

ELDON BISBEE.
OCTOBER 5, 1933.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, it is apparent, Mr. Wiggin, from a reading of
this memorandum of Mr. Bisbee's, that there were conflicting views
advanced and discussed in the conference which eventuates in the
agreement of January 12,1933, is it not?

Mr. WIGGIN. I do not think so. I t refers to conflicting views, but
I do not think there were any conflicting views of any kind or that
there was any discussion on that point at this conference that I
spoke of.

Mr. PECORA. Well, had there been in any other conference that
related to the same subject?

Mr. WIGGIN. There had been no other conference. But, of course,
the question of whether it was joint and several or simply several was
a natural question in connection with any syndicate agreement.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Mr. Wiggin, is not my point made clear
by this statement in Mr. Bisbee's memorandum:

Two conflicting views had been advanced regarding the liability of the syndi-
cate participants; one that it was " joint and several" and, therefore, that each
was responsible for the default of any and all others; the other that the
participants had limited their liability by the amount of their subscriptions.

Mr. WIGGIN. Perfectly clear, Mr. Pecora. But I want to make the
point that as I understood your question before it was that at this
conference was that question debated. And my answer was: No,
that question did not come up at the conference.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said this was the only conference held ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was only one conference held, as the result of

which the agreement of January 12,1933, was entered into ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW then, when were these two conflicting views

advanced?
Mr. WIGGIN. I do not know that they ever were advanced, but

they must have been conflicting views in Mr. Bisbee's mind from
the importance of the question.

Mr. BISBEE. May I say a word, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BISBEE. They had been advanced in connection with con-

troversies which were mentioned in the memorandum, that arose
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between Chase Securities and other participants. And they were
known to exist.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the market quotation of the Chase
National Bank stock, 25,000 shares of which you paid or turned
over to the Chase Securities Corporation in fulfillment of your
obligation imposed upon you by this agreement to pay $1,000,000
by way of settlement?

Mr. WIGGIN. On what date do you want it? On this date of
this settlement?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WIGGIN. No; I cannot recall. I can easily ascertain. At the

time the $1,000,000 settlement was made and the agreement to take
the payment in 25,000 shares of the Chase National Bank stock,
the stock was sold I think that day—this was in December before the
actual papers went through—the stock had actually sold I think
at $38 or $39 a share, and the directors committee fixed $40 as a
fair valuation on a block of that size.

Mr. PECORA. AS a sort of an upset price?
Mr. WIGGIN. What they thought was a fair price.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all I want to asfc.
Mr. WIGGIN. Have you finished?
Mr. PECORA. Just a moment, Mr. Wiggin. Mr. Wiggin, before you

leave the stand I want to show you a typewritten statement entitled
" Shermar Corporation. Profit and Loss Summary of Participa-
tions in International Projector and National Theater Supply Ac-
counts." Will you please iook at it and tell us if you recognize it to
be a correct statement of such profits and losses [handing same to
Mr. Wiggin] ?

Mr. WIGGIN (after examining same). That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Typewritten statement entitled "Shermar Corporation. Profit

and Loss Summary of Participations in International Projector and
National Theater Supply Accounts" was received in evidence,
marked " Committee Exhibit 188 of November 28,1933 ", and is here
printed in the record in full, as follows:)
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EXHIBIT AA.—Shermar Corporation—Profit and loss Summary of participation in International Projector and National Theatre supply
accounts, (These companies were acquired by G.T.E., Inc., in July 1929)

Date

Nov. 24,1926
Dec. 4,1925
Apr. 28,1926
Mar. 14,1929

Sept. 9,1926
Oct. 22,1926
Sept. 22,1926
Feb. 4,1927
Sept. 9,1927
Jan. 4,1928
July 16,1929
May 15,1930

Issue

Internat'l Projector Pfd. & Com
Internat'l Projector Common. .__ _ _ _. . _
Internat'l Projector Pfd. allot, ctf
Internat'l Projector Common ___- _

Natl. Theatre Supply Notes Pfd. & Com
Natl. Theatre Supply Pfd. Allot. Ctfs
Natl. Theatre Supply Notes
Natl. Theatre Supply Pfd. Allot. Ctfs
Natl. Theatre Supply Common _._
. _ do
Natl. Theatre Supply Eights

. d o . .

Total

Group or
syndicate

Purchase
Joint - -
Trading
Options

Purchase-
Banking
Trading...

do
Option
Trading

do - - -
do

Gross cash
profit or
loss to

Shermar

$37,500

2,073.93

39,573.93

34,199.25
None
176.48
None
None

1,333.65

None

35,709.38

75,283.31

Net cash
profit or
loss to

Shermar

$17,186.44

950.49

18,136.93

15,568.38
None
80.33
None
None
607.04

None

16,255.75

34,392.68

Securities acquired

Gross
shares

9,375
-300

2 —7,000

Com.

18,750

4,996

Net
shares

4,248
1-136

2 —7,000

Com.

8,431

3,546

Profit or
loss on

liquidation
of net

securities

$89,832.66

89,832.66

102,833.34

-66,046.90

36,786.44

126,619.10

Total

$107,019.10

950.49

107,969.59

118,401.72

80.33

607.04
-66,046.90

53,042.19

161,011.78

File

#11
#11

#284
#296-360

#10
#264

#14
#13
#68
#15

« Net proceeds included in $89,832.66.
2 Delivered in settlement of options.

NOTE.—488 GTE pfd. still held has been valued at 500 per share.

W

X
a
W

3
5

CO

©I
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Mr. PECORA. I show you another typewritten statement entitled
" Shermar Corporation. Profit and Loss Summary of Participa-
tions and Sub-Participations in General Theatres Equipment, Inc.
and Fox Film Corporation Syndicate and Trading Accounts.57

Will you please look at it and tell me if you recognize it as being
a true and correct statement of such profits and losses [handing
same to Mr. Wiggin] ?

Mr. WIGGIN (alter examining same). This is correct, Mr. Pecora,
except that it does not include the million dollar settlement, which
would be that much additional loss to Shermar.

Mr. PECORA. I see. And with that understanding that is correct?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Typewritten statement entitled "Shermar Corporation. Profit

and Loss Summary of Participations and Sub-Participations in
General Theatres Equipment, Inc. and Fox Film Corporation
Syndicate and Trading Accounts " was received in evidence, marked
" Committee Exhibit 189 of November 28,1933 ", and is here printed
in the record in full as follows:)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 189, Nov. 28, 1933

Shermar Corporation—Profit and Loss Summary of Participations and Sub-Participations in General Theatres Equipment, Inc. and Fox
Film Corporation Syndicates and Trading Accounts

Date

July 9,1929
July 18,1929
Oct. 16,1929
Apr. 17,1930
Apr. 18,1930

Do
Do

Apr. 17,1930

May 3,1930

June 11,1930
Oct. 10,1930
Nov. 11,1930

Nov. 28,1930

Issue

G. T. TC. Common
. . . do
G. T. E. 15-yr. 6's
G. T. E. Common

do
Fox Film "A"

do
G. T. E. Common

_ do

do
do

G. T. E. Pfd - -

do - -

Group or syndicate

Purchase
Syndicate _ _ _ _ _ _
Trading
Original
Buying
Purchase—

do
Original (Conversion) .

Trading __ - _ _

. . do
do -

Syndicate _ _

Trading __

G. T. E
Fox Film

Gross cash
profit or
loss to

Shermar

$14,885.52
-52,217.41
114,802.47
38,724.75

399,065.04
70,6 J 6.70

-17,750.00
-70,828.65

27,616.68
469,681.74

497,298.42

Net cash
profit or
loss to

Shermar

$10,660.60
-37,335.45

82,083.77
27,688.20

261,794.07
70,616.70

-12,691.25
-50,642.49

19,763.38
332,410.77

352,174.15

Securities acquired

Gross shares

Com. 7,031
Com. 3,592

Pfd. l,890^_
Com. 3,781 _
Pfd. 16,625
Com. 5,875
Pfd. 1,666%-

\Com. 3,333H-

/Pfd. 23,082^
\Com. 1,711*___
fPfd. 1,946
\Com. 1,379

Net shares

5,027.16
2,568.28

1,351.71
2,703.42

11,886.87
4,200.63
1,191%
2,383H

16,504
1,223.72
1,391.39

986

Profit or loss
of Shermar
on liquida-
tion of net
securities
acquired

$18,020.81
9,206.50

[-118,182.62

}-722,056.39

| -92,767.10

[-636,721.64

[ -50,020.93

-1,592,521.37

Total

$18,020.81
19,867.10

-37,335.45
82,083.77
27,688.20

261,794.07
70,616.70

-118,182.62

-722,056.39

-92,767.10
-12,691.25

-687,364.13

-50,020.93

-1,572,757.99
-332,410.77

-1,240,347.22

w
a
W

i

NOTES.—In determining profit or loss on liquidation of securities acquired, (1) where securities have been sold, the net cash proceeds have been used and (2) where securities
are still held the following prices as of Sept. 26th have been used. General Theatre Debentures 5; General Theatre Preferred 500.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, are there any matters that you would
like to address yourself upon to the committee before you are
excused?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir. I will only take a minute.
Mr. PECORA. GO right ahead.
Mr. WIGGIN. I find the impression has gone out that my family

sold more Chase Bank stock than they owned. I want to correct
that impression. The family never since 1927 owned less than
116,000 shares of Chase Bank stock. That is, the present par value
stock. In other words, they always had a minimum amount during
that entire period of 116,000 shares, usually more. And at the
time of my retirement from the bank the family holdings had been
again increased so that there were some 200,000 shares.

On another subject I would like to speak. I refer to the sales of
B.M.T. The sales of B.M.T. stock—Brooklyn Manhattan Transit
stock—for account of Mr. Dahl were sales made by the bank. I t
was his

Mr. PECORA (interposing). By way of liquidation of his loan or
reduction of it?

Mr. WIGGIN. By way of liquidation of his loan. The reasons for
doing so—for the sales of the stock—were tltat the stock had been
gradually shrinking in price. I t had sold at $50 in March, and was
then selling at $24. There were $13,000,000 of notes coming due
August 1st held by the public, and the condition of the market was
such that we did not know how we could handle it. And the bank
for its own protection felt that it was the right thing to do. Mr.
Dahl did not want that stock sold.

I think I have covered the point.
Mr. PECORA. On that subject. Mr. Dahl, shortly after you testified

before this committee concerning the sale of that B.M.T. stock for
the account of Mr. Dahl, issued a public statement which was fully
carried in the newspapers, did he not?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you read that statement of Mr. Dahl's ?
Mr. WIGGIN. I did.
Mr. PECORA. Was it substantially correct?
Mr. WIGGIN. NO ; I do not think he had it right. He had not seen

the testimony, and he said so in his statement. I t was correct in
the way that he interpreted it, â  he thought the newspaper account
was correct, but he had not read the testimony when he made that
statement. I think the testimony was correct.

Mr. PECORA. The essential fact is that those sales of Dahl's stock
were not made by Mr. Dahl, but were made by the bank, which then
was carrying the stock as collateral against loans that it had made
to Mr. Dahl?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But the sales were made by the bank without Mr.

Dahl's consent? That is, his consent was not sought?
Mr. WIGGIN. They were made without his
Mr. PECORA (interposing). The bank exercised its rights under

the collateral loan agreement?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. TO sell any of the collateral?
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Mr. WIGGIN. Yes; that is right. The stock afterwards did sell,
as you brought out in the original testimony—it sold down to $11
a share, but it has since sold at $41 a share in the open market.
With no change in the—well31 will eliminate that.

Mr. PECORA. Which stock did you say?
Mr. WIGGIN. The B.M.T. stock.
Mr. PECORA. The common?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, has it not since sold at much lower than $41 ?
Mr. WIGGIN. Well, as I say, as you brought out in the testimony,

it sold down to $11 a share, but I want to call your attention also
to the fact that it has since sold at $41 a share, and is now selling at,
I think, $29 a share.

Mr. PECORA. The references that you made in your statement to
sales by your family or your family corporations of stock in the
Chase National Bank were references to testimony that you have
given before this committee heretofore?

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. And all the facts and circumstances with regard to

those transactions on the part of yourself and your family corpora-
tions in the stock of the Chase National Bank were fully gone into
in the course of your examination heretofore, were they not ?

Mr. WIGGIN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. All the facts are on the record?
Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are merely stating now a certain conclusion of

yours arising from those facts, are you not?
Mr. WIGGIN. I am merely stating a certain conclusion of mine

arising from the fact to correct what apparently has created a wrong
impression.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the fact, as I recall your testimony on that
subject heretofore, is that when the Shermar Corporation and your
other family corporations made the sales of its holdings of Chase
National Bank stock it covered those sales by subsequent purchases.

Mr. WIGGIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO if it was short selling it was the kind of short sell-

ing that is comtmonly referred to as " selling against the box " ?
Mr. WIGGIN. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Anything else that you want to address this committee

upon, Mr. Wiggin?
Mr. WIGGIN. Just a minute. [After consulting with associates:]

Nothing more, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU are excused.
Mr. WIGGIN. May I leave now?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, certainly.
(Thereupon Mr. Wiggin left his place at the committee table.)

DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL CO.

Mr. PECORA. We will now take up the matter of the Detroit &
Canada Tunnel Co. Is Mr. Snow here?

(Mr. Snow came forward to the committee table.)
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TESTIMONY OF LESLIE W. SNOW, SECOND VICE PRESIDENT, THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANE. BUSINESS ADDRESS, 18 FINE STREET,
NEW YORK CITY, RESIDENCE, SOUTH ORANGE, N.J.

The CHAIRMAN. Will you be sworn? You solemnly swear that
the evidence you will give in this hearing will be the truth, the
whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. SNOW. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Please give your full name and address, Mr. Snow,

to the committee reporter for the record.
Mr. SNOW. Leslie W. Snow. Business address, 18 Pine Street,

New York City. Residence, South Orange, N.J.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, are you connected with the Chase National

Bank?
Mr. SNOW. I am at the present time, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity?
Mr. SNOW. Second vice president.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected with that in-

stitution?
Mr. SNOW. I have been connected with the Chase since 1923.

I entered the employ of the Chase Securities Corporation in June
1923. I became an assistant secretary in January 1927, and an assist-
ant vice president in January 1928, and entered the employ of the
Chase Harris Forbes Corporation as vice president in July 1931. In
June 1933 I resigned from the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation
and became a second vice president of the Chase National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know a company called the Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Co.?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did that company issue any securities consisting of

20-year 6y2 percent convertible debentures?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did it also issue securities consisting of 6 percent

first mortgage sinking fund bonds?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Chase Securities Corporation have anything

to do during the time that you were an officer thereof with the
issuance and flotation of those securities ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. I t was connected with both issues.
Mr. PECORA. Did you in behalf of the Chase Securities Corpora-

tion at the time of the issuance of these securities represent the
Chase Corporation in connection therewith?

Mr. SNOW. I did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Tell the committee briefly what the Detroit & Canada

Tunnel Co. was.
Mr. SNOW. The Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. was organized in

Michigan in 1927 for the purpose of constructing a vehicular tunnel
under the Detroit River between Detroit and the border cities in
Canada. Would you like to have me give you the history of the
undertaking as far as it concerned ourselves?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now the issues of 20-year convertible deben-
tures amounted to $8,500,000 principal amount?

Mr. SNOW. Eight million five hundred thousand dollars principal
amount; yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And that was also the principal amount of the first
mortgage 6 percent bonds issued by that company?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW go ahead, Mr. Snow.
Mr. SNOW. If you will permit me, I have an outline here of the

transaction from the time we first became acquainted with it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it?
Mr. SNOW. Yes; I have.
Mr. PECORA. Will you let me have a copy of it while you refer to

the other?
Mr. SNOW. Yes; I will. [Handing same to Mr. Pecora.]
Mr. SNOW. This is intended to be a recital of the history of our

connection with the Detroit and Canada tunnel project, how we
first got into the business, the representations which were made to
us, and what we did about them.

Mr. PECORA. I think I had better bring out the facts by questions
to which you may give answers. When was the Chase Securities
Corporation first invited to participate in any financing of the
Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. ?

Mr. SNOW. We were first formally invited in March 1928.
Mr. PECORA. Had your attention been called to the possibility of

the Chase being invited to participate in this financing at any time
prior to March 1928?

Mr. SNOW. I had requested that we might have a chance to look
at the financing sometime prior thereto.

Mr. PECORA. When did you make that request, and of whom did
you make it?

Mr. SNOW. In the fall of 1927, and of Mr. Chase Donaldson, who
was an officer of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, investment bankers.

Mr. PECORA. Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson were investment bankers
with an office in Detroit as well as in New York.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU learned, sometime in October 1927 of some

development or construction operation of the Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Co., which required financing.

Mr. Snow. I think it was prior to that. I had talked off and on
with my personal friend, Mr. Donaldson, about it.

Mr. PECORA. IS that Mr. Chase Donaldson?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Give the committee the substance of your earlier

talks with Mr. Donaldson on that subject.
Mr. SNOW. Mr. Donaldson was accustomed to talk with me from

time to time about matters in which he was interested, and early
in the fall of 1927 he told me the whole story regarding the proposed
tunnel, the financing for which his associate in Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson, Mr. Huston Rawls, had undertaken to arrange.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say he told you the whole story regarding the
proposed tunnel. Give the committee the substance of what he told
you about that.

Mr. SNOW. He told me at that time that a group in Detroit had
planned to construct a vehicular tunnel under the Detroit River.
A Mr. Charles Miller was the leading spirit; Mr. Miller had
proceeded to the point of having secured certain franchises and
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orders in council from the State of Michigan and the Province of
Ontario for such construction. Mr. Miller had requested Mr. Kawls
to undertake to arrange for the financing. Some time prior to Mr.
Rawls' introduction into the business, which I believe was in the
fall of 1926—December 1926, to be specific—certain engineers had
been engaged to make preliminary reports. This engineering firm
was Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas.

Mr. Donaldson had told me that in 1928, or in 1927—because that
was the time we were talking—the two ferries, known as the
Windsor ferry and the Walkerville ferry, carried the local traffic,
both vehicular and pedestrian, across the Detroit River, one of the
most important waterways on the continent. The Windsor Ferry
was the most direct method of crossing the river from the center
of Detroit to the center of Windsor. At that time the cross-river
travel between Detroit and Windsor had increased to approximately
17,000,000 pedestrians and 1,700,000 vehicles per annum, represent-
ing to a large extent the daily travel back and forth of individuals
living on the Canadian side of the river and working or shopping
in Detroit. The term "pedestrians" is used to describe all pas-
sengers except the drivers of vehicles. The crossing by the Windsor
Ferry, the most direct route, required approximately 25 minutes,
and at times there were serious delays due to congestion of traffic
and to ice and fog conditions on the river. On Sundays and holi-
days the congestion frequently became particularly bad and auto-
mobiles were often obliged to wait in line for hours until they could
be transported across the river. Many times Detroit people who
had crossed to Canada preferred to leave their cars on the Windsor
side on such occasions and cross on the ferry as pedestrians, return-
ing the next day, when there was less congestion, to bring their
cars across.

Detroit had grown rapidly to the fourth city in size in the United
States, with a population of approximately 1,800,000 in its metro-
politan area, and was the center of automobile production in the
United States. The border cities on the other side of the river, in-
cluding Windsor, Walkerville, Sandwich, Ford City, and Riverside,
had a combined population in 1927 of about 110,000 and the rate of
population growth in the border cities had paralleled or exceeded
Detroit, having increased 350 percent in 16 years. In these cities
were located branch plants of many American manufacturers, includ-
ing such companies as Ford, General Motors, Chrysler, Studebaker,
Kelsey Wheel, MacCord Radiator, Detroit Twist Drill, Pratt &
Whitney, Truscon Steel, Burroughs Adding Machine, Toledo Scale,
Coca-Cola, Postum, Standard Paint & Varnish, and many others.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, in the course of your conversations with
Mr. Donaldson did there come to your notice a letter, or copy thereof,
dated October 19, 1927, addressed by Mr. Chase Donaldson, then
connected with the firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, to Mr. Dahl^

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. I saw it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such letter. Will you please look at it and tell me if
you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of the letter sent by
Mr. Donaldson to Mr. Dahl?

Mr. Snow. Yes, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3893

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, October 19, 1927, Donaldson to

Dahl, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
190," November 28, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into
the record by Mr. Pecora.)

The CHAIRMAN. These plants you mentioned were actually operat-
ing in Canada ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. Those were branch plants of the American
companies.

Mr. PECORA. The Mr. Dahl to whom this letter marked " Exhibit
190 " in evidence is addressed, is Mr. Gerhard Dahl, chairman of the
board of the Brooklyn-Manhattan Transit Corporation?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence reads as follows

(reading):
COMMITTEE'S EXHIBIT NO. 190

BEETLES, RAWLS & DONALDSON, INC.,
120 BBOADWAY, NEW YORK, N.Y.,

October 19, 1927.

FINANCING FOE PEOPOSED VEHICULAE TUNNEL BETWEEN BUSINESS SECTIONS OF
DETROIT AND WINDSOB, ONTARIO

DEAB MR. DAHL: Mr. Huston Rawls of our firm has recently completed all
of the engineering, legal, and legislative arrangements for the construction of
a vehicular tunnel, similar to the Holland Tunnel, between the business sec-
tions of Detroit, Mich., and Windsor, Ontario.

Engineering reports, designs, borings, etc., have been completed by Messrs.
Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas.

Conservative earnings estimates by these engineers adequately support pro-
posed financing and indicate that the proposed tunnel is largely non-competitive
with the Detroit International Bridge now under construction.

Legal details and the securing of necessary American and Canadian legisla-
tion and permits have been supervised by the attorneys for the company,
Messrs. Warren, Hill & Hamblen of Detroit, Mich.

The necessary land both in Windsor and Detroit is either owned in fee or
under option to the same group of men who own the tunnel company.

The backers of the tunnel company are wealthy and responsible Detroit
business men.

The final step needed is the approval by the voters of Detroit on November
8th, of an ordinance already passed by the Council of the City of Deroit.

The public financing involved will be a joint issue of $11,000,000 of first-
mortgage bonds of the Canadian and American companies and approximately
$5,000,000 debentures of the holding company.

We have the financing for this tunnel firm in hand.
The Chase Securities Corporation seems to me to be the logical bankers to

head the picture and to syndicate the issue. We know now that we can form
a group of prominent medium-size houses who have already evidenced strong
interest in the issue, but should like to approach the Chase first if we are not
risking an immediate turndown because of some policy of theirs unknown to
us. You know best how their minds work and I should very much appreciate
your telling me whether you feel they might be interested.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) CHASE DONALDSON.

At the time of the writing of this letter, Mr. Snow, Mr. Dahl was
a director of the Chase National Bank, was he not ?

Mr. SNOW. I am not sure about that, Mr. Pecora. We can get
the information for you if you want it.
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Mr. PECORA. He was at one time a director.
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And was a director for a number of years.
Mr. SNOW. I understand that he was a director at that time.
Mr. PECORA. That is, in October 1927.
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, following the receipt of this letter by Mr. Dahl,

do you know whether or not he took up, in pursuance of the sugges-
tion embodied in this letter, the consideration of whether or not the
Chase would be interested in the financing of this tunnel project?

Mr. SNOW. NO, Mr. Pecora. Mr. Dahl had absolutely nothing to
do with it. I had talked with Mr. Donaldson prior to the time that
letter was written, and had an, understanding with Mr. Donaldson
that if possible the business would be presented to us for considera-
tion. Mr. Donaldson had been previously in the organization of Hay-
den-Stone & Co., where Mr. Dahl was a partner. Mr. Donaldson did
not know Mr. Freeman, our president, and consequently he wanted to
be introduced, and he preferred to have the introduction come
through Mr. Dahl. He spoke to me about it at the time, and he wrote
this letter to Mr. Dahl, which evidently Mr. Dahl turned over to
Mr. Freeman, introducing Mr. Donaldson, but Mr. Dahl never had
any connection with the tunnel whatsoever, and it was not because
of his introduction that we were considering it.

Mr. PECORA. In this letter Mr. Donaldson said to Mr. Dahl as
follows [reading]:

We know now that we can form a group of prominent medium-size houses
who have already evidenced strong interest in the issue, but should like to
approach the Chase first if we are not risking an immediate turndown because
of some policy of theirs unknown to us. You know best how their minds
work and I should very much appreciate your telling me whether you feel
they might be interested.

From that language, Mr. Snow, I had assumed that at the time
of the writing of this letter Mr. Donaldson, of the firm of Bertles,
Rawls & Donaldson, had made no approach to any person con-
nected with the Chase.

Mr. SNOW. That is not correct.
Mr. PECORA. With a view of finding out if the Chase would be

interested in this financing.
Mr. SNOW. That is not correct, Mr. Pecora, because I had talked

with Mr. Donaldson many times prior to that.
Mr. PECORA. Had you indicated to him that the Chase would be

interested in the financing ?
Mr. SNOW. I had asked him, if possible, to permit us to look at

the business. I told him, however, that we would not be interested
unless the business had a strong Detroit banking institution in it.
At that time the Guardian Detroit Co. was not interested in the
business.

Mr. PECORA. Can you produce from the files of the Chase Corpora-
tion a memorandum dated November 1, 1927, or rather a memo-
randum referring to the progress of negotiations with respect to the
Detroit vehicular tunnel, commencing with the date of November 1,
1927, and which is marked by the identifying number " 45 40A"?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; I have it.
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Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of
that memorandum. Will you look at it and tell us if it is a true and
correct copy thereof ?

Mr. SNOW. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, memorandum record of negotiations

in re Detroit vehiculuar tunnel, was received in evidence, marked
" Committee's Exhibit No. 191", Nov. 28, 1933, and the same will
be found at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Did you prepare this memorandum which has been
received in evidence?

Mr. SNOW. I prepared certain of the memoranda that are recorded
on that card. There were several that were not mine.

Mr. PECORA. I want to call your attention to this portion thereof
[reading]:
1927, November 1, file No. 2439. Mr. Chase Donaldson, of Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson, 120 Broadway, approached us through Mr. Dahl in regard to financ-
ing for a proposed vehicular tunnel running between Detroit, Mich., and Wind-
sor, Ontario. Donaldson also discussed the matter informally with the writer.
Engineering reports, etc., were said to be in hand. Public financing was ex-
pected to involve about $11,000,000 of first mortgage bonds of the Canadian
and American companies and approximately $5,000,000 of debentures of a hold-
ing company. Other banking houses in the vicinity of Detroit were said to be
interested in this project, but Donaldson wished to secure a house of the
standing of the Chase Securities to head it.

Advised Donaldson, at the direction of H. G. F., that we would be glad to
hear the story.

Several days later Messrs. Rawls and Donaldson came in and advised us
that one of the local groups in Detroit was anxious to handle the financing
and head the picture, and that therefore Rawls and Donaldson did not feel
free to discuss the matter with us, but we would hear further from them and
undoubtedly be offered some position in the business. The Guardian Co. are the
Detroit people interested.

(Signed) L. W. S.
The " L.W.S." refers to you.
Mr. SNOW. Those are my initials.
Mr. PECORA. The " H.G.F." is Mr. Halstead G. Freeman.
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. He was then an executive officer of the Chase Securi-

ties Corporation.
Mr. SNOW. He was president of the Chase Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently this memorandum was dictated by you,

was it not?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. In it you say that Chase Donaldson approached you

through Mr. Dahl with regard to financing the proposed vehicular
tunnel.

Mr. SNOW. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the fact?
Mr. SNOW. That is the first formal record that I made of the

business, and I knew that Mr. Donaldson preferred to have his in-
troduction come through Mr. Dahl. Therefore the record was made
in that manner, but the facts are as I stated to you before.

Mr. PECORA. YOU subsequently did hear from Bertles, Rawls
& Donaldson.

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. About the Chase participating in the financing of
this project.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give a resume of the communications or

conferences you had with Mr. Donaldson, or any other member of
the firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, on the question of the
Chase taking a participation in the financing of this tunnel?

Mr. SNOW. At the time we were formally approached, it was not
by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson alone but rather by a group of
bankers who had at that time, upon the invitation of Bertles, Rawls
& Donaldson, become interested in the business.

Mr. PECORA. Who were those bankers ?
Mr. SNOW. Those bankers were: Harris Trust & Savings Bank

of Chicago, Guardian Detroit Co. of Detroit, and Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson. They approached us formally in March 1928. There
were several meetings with Mr. Freeman, and I presume other
executive officers of the Chase Securities Corporation, and I attended
those meetings personally. I cannot tell you how many times we
met, but the result of the meetings was a memorandum agreement
which was signed on March 26, 1928. In my opinion, Mr. Pecora,
that agreement is one of the most important documents in our files,
and for some reason your investigators did not take it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy?
Mr. SNOW. I have a copy, which you may have [producing paper].
Mr. PECORA. What you have given me as an agreement is in the

form of a memorandum.
Mr. SNOW. I t is a memorandum agreement, yes, sir. I t was signed

on that day.
Mr. PECORA. The photostatic copy thereof which you have given

me is, to your knowledge, a true and correct copy of such memo-
randum agreement?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, memorandum agreement, Mar. 26,

1928, in re Detroit vehicular tunnel, was received in evidence,
marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 192," Nov. 28,1933, and the same
will be found at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)

Mr. SNOW. Mr. Pecora, the understanding which is set forth in
this agreement was in substantially that form when these bankers
called upon us. In other words, the form of the financing, the
investigations to be made, and so forth, had been fairly well crystal-
lized at the time they approached us. There were a few changes
made in the draft memorandum they submitted to us, resulting in this
memorandum which you have in your hand, which was signed.

Mr. PECORA. Following the signing of this so-called memorandum
agreement, was a more formal agreement entered into ?

Mr. SNOW. In May.
Mr. PECORA. In May of 1928?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce a copy of that?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. You have that in the records.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU have jumped from November 1927 to March
1928.

Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. There are, I think, two or three items, probably, of

some interest, about which I shall want to examine you, that are
alluded to in this record of progress of negotiations that has been
received in evidence here as committee's exhibit 191.

I find on that exhibit, under date of November 22, 1927, the
following memorandum (reading):

Information appeared in the press several days ago to the effect that the
financing of the construction of the vehicular tunnel had been arranged for
with New York bankers. The writer immediately got in touch with Mr. Chase
Donaldson, who advised that the Guardian Trust Co. of Detroit had undertaken
to head the financing and that Harris Trust & Savings Bank of Chicago and
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson of New York would be in the business. The
financing is now expected to take the form of $8,500,000 first mortgage bonds
and $8,500,000 debentures. The writer reminded Donaldson of his previous con-
versation with us and told him that we would like to be offered a position in
the business.

This memorandum item is signed " L.W.S."—yourself.
Mr. SNOW, Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then I find there is this further entry, under date of

November 23, 1927 [reading] :
Donaldson came in today and advised that he had phoned Mr. Bawls, his

Detroit partner, twice in connection with securing a position in the business
for the Chase Securities, and that although the matter was more or less com-
pletely in the hands of the Guardian Trust of Detroit he believed that there
was little doubt but that the Guardian would accede to their urgent request that
the Chase be offered a position in the business. There will probably be only
one other New York house in it, although they have had requests from several
others including Hayden, Stone & Co.

In that item the memorandum is signed " L.W.S."
Mr. SNOW. The mention of the Guardian Trust Co. is in error, Mr.

Pecora. I t should be the Guardian-Detroit Co.
Mr. PECORA. The Guardian-Detroit Co. is a holding company, is

it not?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. The Guardian-Detroit Co. was an investment

banking house in Detroit affiliated with the Guardian Trust Co. and
the Guardian-Detroit Bank.

Mr. PECORA. From these two entries of November 22 and Novem-
ber 23, 1927 on this card of the progress of negotiations, it would
seem to be apparent that you, in behalf of the Chase Securities Corpo-
ration, were quite concerned, at or about the time of the making of
these entries, as to whether, or not the Chase would be given an op-
portunity to participate in the financing of this tunnel.

Mr. SNOW. I would not express it exactly that way, Mr. Pecora.
I was very much interested in it because the business did look
attractive.

Mr. PECORA. In the memorandum of November 23, 1927, you say
[reading] :

Donaldson came in today and advised that he had phoned Mr. Rawls, his
Detroit partner, twice in connection with securing a position in the business
for the Chase Securities, and that although the matter was more or less
completely in the hands of the Guardian Trust of Detroit he believed that
there was little doubt but that the Guardian would accede to their urgent
request that the Chase be offered a position in the business.

175541—34—PT 8 17
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Mr. SNOW. YOU see, Mr. Donaldson had practically promised me
before that if possible we would have a chance to look at the business.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had looked at it, and felt quite satisfied it was
a good venture for the Chase Securities to undertake ?

Mr. SNOW. We felt at that time that it was worthwhile investi-
gating.

Mr. PECORA, When, in November, you heard or learned from the
press that the financing had been arranged for with New York
bankers, you got busy and got in touch with Donaldson ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And reminded him of your former conversations

with him, in which you sought to indicate that the Chase would be
interested in the financing of this vehicular tunnel?

Mr. SNOW. Interested m investigating the project; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When you learned that arrangements had been made

with New York bankers for financing the tunnel
Mr. SNOW. That is a press account, Mr. Pecora. I had been in

touch with Donaldson, and I knew that the arrangements were not
completed. They were merely on the verge of starting a real inves-
tigation.

Mr. PECORA. When you learned that from the press, whether the
press reports were true or not, you got in touch, as you said here—
you immediately got in touch with Mr. Chase Donaldson, who ad-
vised that the Guardian-Detroit Co. of Detroit had undertaken to
head the financing, and that Harris Trust & Savings Bank of Chi-
cago and Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson of New York would be in the
business.

Mr. SNOW. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Does not that indicate a rather earnest desire on your

part, in behalf of the Chase, to be permitted to participate in what
the press had reported to be the completion of arrangements for
financing?

Mr. SNOW. That language may indicate that, but the facts are
otherwise.

Mr. PECORA. I am being guided by the language in asking you
the question.

Mr. SNOW. The facts are otherwise. We were not ready to jump
in and commit ourselves to any financing until we had investigated it.

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum was your own memorandum made
at the time.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU made a memorandum that was not in accord-

ance with the facts as you understood them ?
Mr. SNOW. I think it is entirely in accordance with the facts.
Mr. PECORA. YOU just now said the facts were otherwise than

those indicated in the memorandum.
Mr. SNOW. I meant your understanding of the facts, or rather

your understanding of the meaning of the memorandum.
Mr. PECORA. I am possibly wrong.
The memorandum agreement that you have produced here, and

which has been offered in evidence as exhibit 192, appears to have
been dated on March 26,1928; is that correct?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
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Mr. PECORA. And the formal loan agreement respecting the financ-
ing was entered into some time in May, 1928.

Mr. SNOW. In May, yes, sir. Mr. Pecora, I think this memoran-
dum agreement, which you have before you, is a complete answer to
the question you raised a few moments ago about our eagerness
to go into the financing, because it indicates clearly that the bankers
were willing only to make a complete investigation. The last few
pages of that disclose that fact.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of the final agreement with respect to the financing of the
Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.'s project, bearing date May 10, 1928.
Please look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and
correct copy thereof.

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence. I do not care to have it spread

on the record in view of its voluminous character.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and filed.
(The document referred to, agreement May 10, 1928, for sale

of first mortgage six percent sinking fund gold bonds, Detroit &
Canada Tunnel Co. was received in evidence, marked " Committee's
Exhibit No. 193," Nov. 28, 1933, and the same is not printed here
for the reasons stated above.)

Mr. PECORA. The contract just received in evidence as committee's
exhibit No. 193 refers only to the issuance of the first mortgage six
percent sinking fund gold bonds, does it not ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the same time, was there another agreement en-

tered into with respect to the issuance of the 20-year 6^-percent
convertible debentures?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; a similar contract.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such agreement. Will you look at it and tell me if it is a
true and correct copy thereof ?

Mr. SNOW. It is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence but do not think it neces-

sary to have it spread on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and filed.
(The document referred to, agreement May 10, 1928, for sale of

20-year 6% percent convertible sinking fund gold debentures, De-
troit <& Canada Tunnel, Co., was received in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 194," Nov. 28, 1933, and the same is not
printed here for the reasons stated above.)

Mr. PECORA. Let me go back to this record of the progress of
negotiations which you have identified, and which has been received
in evidence as committee's exhibit 191. I find an entry under date
of March 23, 1928, reading as follows [reading] :

The business was originated by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson. The Guardian
of Detroit is heading the business and the Harris Trust & Savings will probably
be in it. Reports of three engineering firms, including Ford, Bacon & Davis,
are in hand and are favorable. Contracts for the construction are being let and
the general plan of financing has been determined upon. The financing will
consist of $8,500,000 first mortgage 6's and $8,500,000 convertible debentures.
About $1,800,000 of common stock (part of a substantially larger issue) is also
to be sold for the purpose of providing equity money.
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At the writer's request Donaldson has insisted that the Chase Securities
Corporation have an opportunity to look at the business, and at his request
Grier of the Guardian has agreed to get in touch with you in regard to the
matter of participation. (Signed L. W. S. to H. G. F.)

That means this memorandum was transmitted by you to Mr.
Freeman

Mr. SNOW. Correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was then the head o,f the Chase Securities

Corporation ?
Mr. SNOW. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO that on March 23, 1928, you were still requesting

Donaldson to insist that the Chase Securities Corporation have an
opportunity to look at this business ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the business had at that time progressed to the

point where, 3 days later, a memorandum agreement marked in evi-
dence here as exhibit 192, had actually been signed by the parties
contemplating the financing of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.?

Mr. SNOW. I believe all the parties to that memorandum agree-
ment were in New York at that time in connection with this business,
and this memorandum of mine to Mr. Freeman was merely a formal
record.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 2:15.
(Whereupon at 1 p.m., Tuesday, Nov. 28, 1933, a recess was taken

until 2:15 p.m. of the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2:15 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will resume. You may pro-
ceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF LESLIE W. SNOW, SECOND VICE PRESIDENT THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YOKK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, from the evidence already given with
regard to financing the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., a sort of pre-
liminary agreement, in the form of a memorandum, was entered into
by the financiers, or the bankers group with the Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Co., on March 26,1928, was there not?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, except that the agreement was between
the bankers and not with the company.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, this is an understanding among the bankers?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. AS to the proportions in which they shall participate

in the financing?
Mr. SNOW. That is included in the agreement.
Mr. PECORA. I notice that your company, namely, Chase Securities

Corporation, was a party to this memorandum agreement.
Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that, apparently, by March 26,1928, all the essen-

tial terms and conditions under which the various members of the
bankers' syndicate were to participate, had been agreed upon and
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reduced to writing by means of this memorandum, by that date, I
say?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Meanwhilev had the Chase Securities Corporation

been making a definite study and survey of the whole project with a
view to determining whether or not it would participate in the
financing ?

Mr. ©NOW. No; not up to that time. As I testified earlier, this
was the first formal presentation, and theretofore our conversations
had been purely informal, and had been between Mr. Donaldson and
myself.

Senator COUZENS. Was Mr. Donaldson the first one to draw it to
your attention?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; in the early fall of 1927.
Senator COUZENS. When this was drawn to your attention was the

fact that the Ambassador Bridge had recently been opened drawn
to your attention also?

Mr. SNOW, Yes, sir—no, excuse me, Senator Couzens. I t had not
been opened. I t was underway but had not been opened.

Senator COUZENS. YOU did not know, then, at the time what the
revenues were from the Ambassador Bridge ?

Mr. SNOW. Well, there was no way of telling, because the bridge
was not then completed.

Senator COUZENS. Then I should have asked you: Had estimates
of the revenues from the Ambassador Bridge been made available
to you?

Mr. SNOW. The engineers for the Tunnel Co., Parsons, Klapp,
Brinckerhoff & Douglas had made a report, and they had the Cover-
dale and Colpitts report.

Senator COUZENS. HOW soon was the Ambassador Bridge opened,
I mean before the tunnel was opened?
Mr. SNOW. About a year.
Senator COUZENS. HOW long was it that you started the tunnel

after the bridge was opened ?
Mr. SNOW. The tunnel construction was started about June of

1928, and the bridge was opened I believe in December or Novem-
ber of 1929.

Mr. "PECORA. Did you learn at the time that this memorandum
agreement among the bankers was entered into, March 26, 1928,
what had been done with respect to acquisition of the real estate
necessary for the construction of the tunnel ?

Mr. SNOW. We were informed at that time that a group of Detroit
people had acquired necessary options on the real estate. I am not
certain whether any of the real estate had been actually purchased,
but I think not. I think it was largely a case of acquiring options
on real estate.

Mr. PIECORA. Were any of the members of the firm of Bertles,
Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., interested in any of those options ?

Mr. SNOW. I t is my impression, or my recollection I should say,
that Mr. Huston Eawls may have had some interest in it. I am not
certain, however, about that.

Senator COUZENS. Have you among your files any traffic surveys
made by those engineers?
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Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. I have the Ford, Bacon & Davis report, and
I have the Daniel L. Turner report, and I have an intermediate report
by Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas.

Senator COUZENS. Did they make a survey of the traffic, and
make what might be called a probable estimate of the traffic to be
expected ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And as a result of those surveys it was indi-

cated that the tunnel should be operated at a profit, as well as the
bridge, was it?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; it was. The bridge was taken into full con-
sideration in all the estimates of our engineers. I

Senator COUZENS. Well, I want to say that that ought to be a
warning to investors hereafter to be on their guard about these
engineers' reports.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, did you learn at any time that any of
the parcels of real estate that necessarily had to be acquired in order
to construct this tunnel had been acquired or were held under option
by Mr. Huston Rawls, or by the firm of Bertles, Rawls & Donald-
son, Inc., and by a man named Judson Bradway, who was the presi-
dent of the tunnel company.

Mr. SNOW. I have no definite knowledge of that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Snow, the matter of acquiring real estate

was an item of considerable value to be considered in connection with
this project, was it not?

Mr. SNOW. I t was very important; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And millions of dollars were devoted to the acquisi-

tion of the real estate necessary for the tunnel construction?
Mr. SNOW. It is my understanding that a syndicate had been

formed at some time prior to March of 1928, to acquire options on
property. Now, the membership of that syndicate I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how much was spent for the purpose
of acquiring real estate for this tunnel?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much ?
Mr. SNOW. Approximately $3,400,000, including all commissions.
Senator COUZENS. Did you check up the cost of this real estate to

the syndicate before it was admitted into the assets of the 'tunnel
company ?

Mr. SNOW. We did not check back the original title, Senator
Couzens, but we satisfied ourselves that the property was acquired
at reasonable prices.

Senator COUZENS. Regardless of what the syndicate had paid
for it?

Mr. SNOW. Well, we were given to understand definitely that no
profit was made by the syndicate except the profit disclosed to us.

Mr. PECORA. Were profits disclosed to you as having been made
by the syndicate in acquiring the real estate ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the amount of such profit?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. SNOW. May I explain that situation?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
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Mr. SNOW. The original plan was that the syndicate would get
a 10 percent profit in cash, plus a 25 percent profit in preferred
stock. Later the plan of financing was changed, and the preferred
stock was eliminated. So the plan was amended to give the syndi-
cate 35 percent in cash, with the understanding that they would
immediately reinvest that profit in the common stock of the com-
pany, purchased from the company at $3.25 a share.

Senator COUZENS. That is, the whole amount?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; and all except $30,000 was so reinvested.

I do not know what the explanation of the $30,000 is.
Senator COUZENS. SO, in effect, you permitted an addition of 35

percent to what it cost the syndicate, which was an additional
charge to the tunnel company.

Mr. SNOW. That commission was taken in common stock.
Mr. PECORA. DO you call that 35 percent a commission on the

acquisition of the real estate ? You say that commission was allowed.
Now, was it a commission?

Mr. SNOW. I do not know how else you would define it.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it a profit as distinguished from a commis-

sion?
Mr. SNOW. Oh 1 I see your point. Yes; I think you should call

it a profit rather than a commission in the usual sense.
Mr. PECORA. And did the Chase Securities Corporation know that

this profit of 35 percent upon the cost to the promoters of the real
estate

Mr. SNOW (interposing). Cost to the company.
Mr. PECORA. Cost to the company of the real estate had been

allowed?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; it was fully disclosed.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the persons who shared that 35-percent

profit?
Mr. SNOW. I do not believe I can give you the names. I think Mr.

Bradway was one of them.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Bradway was the president of the Detroit

& Canada Tunnel Co., wasn't he?
Mr. SNOW. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Who else? Was Mr. Huston Eawls one of them?
Mr. SNOW. I am not certain of that, Mr. Pecora. I do not think

he was in the original syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. What was that ?
Mr. SNOW. I say I do not think he was in the original syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. Did he participate in this 35 percent profit ?
Mr. SNOW. I am not sure.
Mr. PECORA. Which was allowed to those who had acquired the

real estate that the tunnel company eventually acquired in order to
construct the tunnel?

Mr. SNOW. I am not sure.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the name or the names of any person

or persons other than Mr. Judson Bradway who participated in that
35-percent profit?

Mr. SNOW. Well, Mr. Pecora, attached to the escrow agreement,
being exhibit 46-44A, there is a list of names in which the stock
was originally issued. That list, I understand, includes all those
who received the profits in the syndicate.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you that list before you?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Just give us the names.
Mr. SNOW. I t probably includes those who received stock for other

reasons, and therefore it is not fair to say, I believe, that these
names are the names of people all of whom received a portion of this
profit.

Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Judson Bradway in the room? [A pause,
without response.] Is Mr. Chase Donaldson here?

Mr. DONAI*DSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you kindly step forward, Mr. Donaldson?
Mr. DoNAiaDSON. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW will you just, off the record? point out the.

names on that list in Mr. Snow's hand, who participated in that
profit?

Mr. DONALDSON. Fred Martin was one who participated; and
Judson Bradway, Anderson, and Gardner. That is all that I can
recall, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Fred Martin, Judson Bradway, and who else?
Mr. DONALDSON. Anderson and Gardner. They do not appear on

this list.
Mr. PECORA. IS that Arthur Gardner?
Mr. DONALDSON. Yes, sir.
Senator C'OTJZENS. What were Anderson's initials?
Mr. DONALDSON. Wendell Anderson.
Mr. PECORA. I do not see it.
Mr. DONALDSON. He might have participated in Gardner's name.

They were partners.
Mr. PECORA. Did Fred W. Martin have any connection with the

tunnel company?
Mr. DONALDSON. I believe he was one of the original promoters.
Mr. PECORA. And how about Mr. Gardner?
Mr. DONALDSON. Mr. Gardner was interested in the real estate

only, as I recall.
Mr. PECORA. He was the president of the tunnel company..
Mr. DONALDSON. NO. Mr. Bradway was the president. You

were then talking about Mr. Gardner.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about Judson Bradway?
Mr. DONALDSON. He eventually became the president of the tunnel

company.
Mr. PECORA. All right, Mr. Donaldson. That is all for the present.
(Thereupon Mr. Donaldson, who had been standing at the side of

the witness, Mr. Snow, left the committee table and took a seat in the
room.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, do you know what the amount of that
profit was estimated to be in dollars and cents?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. I t was $755,650, and all except $30,000 of it
was reinvested in the common stock.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, referring to the exhibit known as " no. 193 ", in
evidence here, and which consists of the agreement between the
Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. and the bankers, for the issuance
of the eight and one half million dollars principal amount of first
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mortgage gold bonds, I notice attached to and forming a part of that
agreement, and marked " Exhibit A", a statement entitled:

Cash disbursements to be made by or on behalf of Detroit & Canada Tunnel
Co. at time of closing.

You will find it at page 23 of the printed agreement, Mr. Snow.
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, there is a payment referred to there of $1,564,-

650 for Detroit real estate, with this notation under i t :
See syndicate agreement-^Judson Bradway, syndicate manager—dated Janu-

ary 31, 1928, and agreement between Huston Rawls and Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Co., dated May 1, 1928.

Are you familiar with those two agreements?
Mr. SNOW. I have seen the last-mentioned agreement, but I do not

have a copy of it. I do not recall that I ever saw the first agreement.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what was the substance of the agreement that

you did see, namely, the one between Huston Rawls and the Detroit
& Canada Tunnel Co.?

Mr. SNOW. If I remember correctly, Mr. Pecora, that is the agree-
ment by which the stock is issued to " Huston Rawl$ and associates."

Mr. PECORA. For real estate?
Mr. SNOW. For all purposes for which the stock was issued.

That is, real estate
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Does that include the acquisition of the

real estate?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Huston Rawls did have some interest in the real

estate which was acquired by the tunnel company, then?
Mr. SNOW. He managed the syndicate I believe. I do not know,

as I stated before, whether he had any personal interest in it or not.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you will find another item on that exhibit A

forming a part of that agreement, reading &s follows:
Windsor real estate, $1,365,000, per option agreement of February 4, 1928,

between Fred W. Martin and Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., and the agree-
ment of May 1, 1928, between Huston Rawls and Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.

Are you familiar with the option agreement of February 4, 1928,
there referred to?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the agreement of May 1, 1928,

made between Huston Rawls and the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. ?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, who is Mr. B. C. Lingle?
Mr. SNOW. I believe Mr. Lingle was an officer of the Harris

Trust & Savings Bank of Chicago.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a so-called " sales letter ", referring to the issue of 8 ^
million dollars principal amount of first-mortgage bonds, issued by
the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., which letter is dated May 11,
1928, and is signed by B. C. Lingle. We obtained this photostatic
reproduction from the files of the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation.
Will you please look at it and tell us if you can identify it as a true
and correct copy of such letter or sales circular?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3 9 0 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it
may be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the record.

(The sales letter dated May 11, 1928, and signed " B. C. Lingle "
d t $8500000 D e t r t & Canada Tunnel Co firstmortgage

hibit No. 195, November 28, 1933 , an
following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, this sales letter
Mr. SNOW (interposing). This letter, Mr. Pecora, did not concern

us in any way. This was a sales letter prepared by the Harris
Trust & Savings Bank of Chicago, I believe, and the copy happened
to be in our files.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it was a sales letter that was circulated among
the investing public?

Mr. SNOW. I do not know that. We did not issue it.
Mr. PECORA. What was that answer ?
Mr. SNOW. I say, we did not issue it.
Senator COXTZENS. Did you issue a sales letter marketing the bonds?
Mr. SNOW. My recollection is that we used only a circular to dis-

tribute the first-mortgage bonds.
Senator COUZENS. Were they all sold at retail, or at wholesale?
Mr. SNOW. They were retailed. They were sold both wholesale

and retail.
Senator COUZENS. Have you the circular that you issued at the

time those bonds were marketed?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. May we see it ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, indeed.
Mr. PECORA. Senator Couzens, we have a copy of it. I will come

to it in a minute.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. The copy of the sales letter of Mr. Lingle, received in

evidence as Committee Exhibit No. 195, reads as follows:

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 195, NOVEMBER 28, 1933

MAY 11, 1928.

SALES LETTER: (O. & B.) $ 8 , 5 0 0 , 0 0 0 DETROIT AND CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY FIRST
MORTGAGE 6 % SINKING FUND GOLD BONDS

This is one of the most interesting and constructive pieces of financing which
has been presented to us in a long time. It involves! the construction of a
vehicular and passenger tunnel under the Detroit River, connecting the busi-
ness center of Detroit with Windsor, Canada. Messrs. Fenton, MacLean, and
Corey and the executives in New York have spent a great deal of time thresh-
ing the situation out thoroughly with bankers, contractors, traffic experts,
engineers, and others. Our former vice president, Robert O. Lord, now presi-
dent of the Guardian Detroit Bank, is one of the originators- of the deal and
has been "living with it" from the start. Some of the directors of the
" Guardian Group" are among the most prominent business men in Detroit.
Their enthusiastic support of this project is highly significant. Among the
directors are Edsel B. Ford, Frank Couzens, Roy D. Chapin, chairman of
board of Hudson Motor Car Co., Charles B. VanDusen, president S. S.
Kresge Co., Charles S. Mott, vice president, General Motors Corporation,
W. Ledyard Mitchell, director and vice president, Chrysler Corporation, and
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Alvan D. Macawley, president Packard Motor Oar Co. The Guardian group
stands squarely behind this project and is taking an interest not only in the
first mortgage bonds but also in the debentures. Three independent traffic
surveys and estimates of income were made by engineers of wide experience,
Ford, Bacon and Davis, Inc., Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff and Douglas and
Daniel L. Turner. Mr. Turner is a well known traffic expert who has made
special studies of traffic conditions in Detroit. The bankers have retained
W. S. Kinnear, who was the chief engineer in charge of construction for the
Michigan Central Railroad Tunnel at Detroit which was built in 1910 and
the company has retained the chief engineer of the Holland Vehicular Tunnel
under the Hudson Biver in New York City. These engineers will take no
part in the actual construction of the tunnel but will be valuable advisors
and a constant check on the progress of the work.

The growth of Detroit has been one of the most remarkable in the history
of the United States. Since 1910 the population has increased from 465,766
to 1,473,600, or 210 percent. The assessed valuation of property has increased
by 800 percent, bank clearings 950 percent and bank and trust company de-
posits 470 percent. In fact since the 1910' census Detroit, next to Los Angeles,
has shown the greatest percentage of growth of any of the 10 largest cities
in the country. The border cities across the river. Windsor, Ford City,
Riverside, Tecumseh, Sandwich, and Ojibway, in the last 17 years have ex-
perienced even a more rapid rate of expansion. In 1911 their population was
23,711; in 1927, 105,000, an increase of 330 percent. Likewise the assessed
valuation increased 500 percent. Windsor is the largest of the Border Cities,
with a population of 66,893, and Ford City is the site of the main plant of the
Ford Motor Co. of Canada.

The present traffic between Detroit and Windsor, with the exception of
railroad traffic, is handled by two ferry companies. These facilities are
wholly inadequate. Congestion at the ferry docks during the rush hours
causes long delays and in the non-rush hours ferry schedules cannot provide for
swift or continuous transportation. New facilities are so much needed that
those who are familiar with the situation assert that the new tunnel and the
new Detroit International Bridge which will be placed about a mile and a half
down the river from the tunnel will both have adequate traffic.

Our traffic surveys show that there was an increase in vehicular traffic over
the river of 130 percent since 1922 and 60 percent in passenger crossings. Com-
muting between the two cities is becoming more and more popular. The comple-
tion of the tunnel should undoubtedly enlarge the practice. It is estimated that
the City Hall of Detroit will be only about twenty minutes distant by bus via
the tunnel from the residential section of Windsor. In a traffic survey in
Detroit several years ago it was established that in four employment districts
57 percent of the workers canvassed consumed more than thirty minutes in
reaching their homes by bus or street cars, and 33 percent of those using their
own cars required more than thirty minutes. It is reasonable to suppose that
many more Detroiters will live in the border cities when the new transportation
facilities are created. In fact the development of any transportation facilities
such as paved roads, boulevards, tunnels, and bridges is in itself a stimulation
to traffic, as we all realize. This " stimulation factor " is quite apart from the
normal increase in traffic in such centers as Detroit and border cities, brought
about by increasing population and numbers of automobiles and trucks, and
by the growing community of interests, business, and otherwise between the
two cities.

The location of the tunnel is exceptionally favorable and will be the principal
factor in its ability to draw traffic. The Detroit terminus will be situated
a block from the foot of Woodward Avenue, the principal thoroughfare of the
city, and is almost at the axis of a fanlike system of boulevards), radiating
from the center of the city. The tunnel could not be in a better position to
tap the business and industrial section of the city. The Windsor terminus at the
foot of Oue'ette Avenue is practically in the business district and is within easy
reach of the residential pa its of the city. The Detroit International Bridge will
be over a mile and a half down the River and in not as favorable a location
for business traffic. In fact, from the City Hall of Detroit to the business
district of Windsor by way of the bridge is four or five miles and only a mile
and a half by the tunnel. It is conceded by the experts, however, that most
of the tourist traffic will go to the bridge. Tolls on the bridge and tunnel will
be approximately the same and are about equal to the present tolls charged
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by the ferries. It is the present intention of the Tunnel Company to charge
fifty cents to sixty cents for cars and drivers and 50 for car and bus passengers.

Because the Detroit River is an international boundary tourists and others
crossing from one country to the other are subject to immigration and cus-
toms inspections. For commuters and regular crossers this is perfunctory.
The Tunnel Company has provided adequate facilities for the inspection of
tourists so that ordinary traffic will not be interrupted.

The feasibility of a tunnel under the Detroit River has been fully demon-
strated by the Michigan Central Railroad tunnel, which is only a short dis-
tance from the site of our tunnel. The Bankers* consulting engineer was in
charge of the construction of the railroad tunnel and will have an excellent
appreciation of the problems involved in building the new one. The Etolland
Vehicular Tunnel is a practical guide to the solution of problems of ventilation,
traffic control, and terminal facilities. The Detroit Tunnel is not a piece of
pioneer construction work, but is based on the experience gleaned from similar
projects. A tunnel at this point was decided upon rather than a bridge princi-
pally because of the expense of acquiring and maintaining bridge approaches.
Large ore and grain boats ply up and down the river, necessitating a high
bridge, which in turn necessitates long approaches. The land thus acquired
for a bridge can be used for no other purpose, whereas land acquired for a
tunnel is only temporarily out of use. Upon the completion of the tunnel this
land can be leased. The " air rights " of the Detroit and Canada Tunnel Com-
pany are expected to be very valuable as they are located in sections of both
cities where property values are high.

We are advised that the cash proceeds of the bonds, debentures, and stock
will total $17,720,000, which is more than enough to complete the tunnel on the
basis of contracts actually signed, plus other charges and interest during the
construction period including due allowance for contingencies. This entire
amount will be on deposit with the trustee to be paid out in accordance with
a carefully prepared schedule, which will be supervised by the consulting en-
gineers. Ford, Bacon and Davis, Inc., have appraised the tunnel as a going con-
cern at $23,000,000. $8,500,000 first mortgage bonds have been underwritten
by the following group of which we will be syndicate managers:

Harris Trust and Savings Bank. Guardian Detroit Company, Chase Securi-
ties Corporation, Bertles, Rawls and Donaldson. $8,500,000 6% percent Twenty
Year Debentures have been underwritten and will be offered by the following
group, of which the Chase Securities Company will be managers:

Chase Securities Corporation, Guardian Detroit Company, Bertles, Rawls
and Donaldson.

In addition to this funded debt, Bertles, Rawls and Donaldson have secured
underwriting commitments in Detroit for a substantial amount of the stock
of the company, the proceeds of which will be paid over to the trustee at
the time that the bonds are delivered.

We are all familiar with the tremendous amount of money which has been
spent by the Federal Government and the various States on road construction
during the last few years. These large systems of good roads are of no value
for through traffic unless facilities for crossing the great natural barriers of
the country are also provided, and it is therefore a natural sequence that the
road construction program should be followed by the building of bridges and
tunnels to provide facilities for crossing large rivers. Of necessity these
improvements must be made where there are large centers of population and
where the density of traffic is sufficient to make a fair return on the amount
invested.

There are few localities in the country which lend themselves to a tunnel of
the size and importance of this Detroit-Windsor project. Next to the Holland
Tunnel recently completed and connecting New York City with New Jersey,
this will be the largest vehicular tunnel on the North American continent.
It is an extremely interesting and constructive piece of financing, carefully
thought out and backed by a very strong representative group of bankers, and
including some of the strongest interests in the City of Detroit, where the
project is best known and where its importance is naturally the most
appreciated.

B. O. LINGLE.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Snow, are the statements contained in the
exhibit which I have just read, statements that you will take any
exception to?
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Mr. SNOW. I hardly think so, Mr. Pecora. I did not have that
thought in mind as you were reading it, but I do not recall any
statements made there that we did not have in our possession and
consider to be accurate at the time.

Mr. PECORA. Prior to the agreement by Chase Securities Cor-
poration to participate in the financing of this project, what traffic
facilities were there between the City of Detroit and the so-called
border cities on the Canadian side of the Detroit River?

Mr. SNOW. Only two ferries.
Mr. PECORA. That is, there were two ferry companies ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Operating more than two ferry boats?
Mr. SNOW. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Was there also at that time in course of construc-

tion, or in contemplation, an international bridge over the Detroit
River?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is the bridge that is alluded to in this so-called

sales letter that has just been read by me ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in March of 1928 when the Chase Securities

Corporation entered into this memorandum agreement with the
other bankers to finance this tunnel project, what was the status of
the international bridge construction we have just been referring to?

Mr. SNOW. I do not know exactly. It was completed in November
of 1929, so it must have been pretty well under way at that time.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many traffic lanes this tunnel
project was designed to accommodate or have <

Mr. SNOW, Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many?
Mr. SNOW. TWO.
Mr. PECORA. And how many traffic lanes was this bridge designed

to have or accommodate?
Mr. SNOW. The bridge was designed to have five lanes and a side-

walk.
Mr. PECORA. TO have five lanes and a sidewalk ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The lanes for vehicular traffic and the sidewalk for

pedestrian traffic; is that right?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And, of course, there was no provisions for side-

walk traffic or pedestrian traffic in the case of the tunnel project?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This tunnel was to come into competition not only

with the operating ferry companies, which operated a number of
boats, but also with this five-lane vehicular traffic bridge?

Mr. SNOW. Only to a certain extent so far as the bridge was
concerned.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what do you mean by that? I do not quite
understand your statement.

Mr. SNOW. I mean this: The bridge was located a mile and a half
out of Detroit, and in order to go from the center of Detroit to the
center of Windsor, Canada, where the majority of commuters
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desired to go, it would be necessary in order to go via the bridge to go
slightly over 5 miles, taking about 20 minutes or something of that
kind. The tunnel was designed to connect the two centers directly,
and the distance was about a mile and a quarter, and the time less
than 6 minutes.

Senator COUZENS. DO you know who built the bridge?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Who built the bridge?
Mr. SNOW. The Detroit International Bridge Co., of which Mr.

Bower was president; the biulders were McClintic-Marshall, I be^
lieve, and the engineers were Modjeswi & Chase, and Coverdale &
Colpitts in regard to traffic.

Senator COUZENS. Who headed this other group for the financing
of the bridge ?

Mr. SNOW. The group was headed by Hemphill, Noyes & Co. and
Peabody, Houghteling & Co., and it included quite a number of
other bankers.

Senator COUZENS. Did it include the Union Trust Co., of Pitts-
burgh?

Mr. SNOW. I believe not, sir. I will be glad to read the list.
I have the list of names which appeared on the circular.

Senator COUZENS. I t is hardly necessary, I think, because I under-
stood that the McClintic-Marshall Co., who had the contract for
building the bridge, is a Mellon institution, and I was wondering if
you consulted Mr. Mellon before you went ahead with the tunnel.

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir; I am sure we did not.
The CHAIRMAN. Did this bridge have a draw ?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. By the requirements of the War Department

the bridge is high enough so that all vessels that use that body of
water can pass under it. I think it is 150 feet, or something approxi-
mating that, above the water.

Mr. PECORA. I have here what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a letter from the files department of the Chase Corpora-
tion, addressed to Mr. K. J. Whitfield by one of the officers of the
Detroit and Security Trust Co., under date of October 6,1928. Will
you look at this photostatic copy and see if you can identify it as a
true and correct copy of your letfer in the files of your company?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(The letter referred to, Mr. R. J. Whitfield, dated Oct. 6, 1928,

was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 196, Nov.
28, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. This is written on the letterhead of the Detroit and
Security Trust Co., of Detroit, dated October 6, 1928, and reads as
follows [reading] :

DETROIT & SECURITY TRUST CO.

DETROIT, October 6, 1928.
Mr. R. J. WHITFIELD,

Assistant Vice President, National Park Bank,
New York City.

DEAR MR. WHITFIELD : Mr. Hart has asked me to reply to your letter regard-
ing the tunnel and bridge situation in Detroit, as I have been a little closer to
the picture than he has.

This is a pretty big subject to cover adequately in a letter, so I will just hit
the high spots.Digitized for FRASER 
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Early in the bridge financing we were quite interested in the project, working
at that time with Hayden, Stone & Co. The prospects for a bridge looked
feasible, but the proposition did not progress very far when competition in the
form of a tunnel appeared. This dampened our interest and that of Hayden,
Stone & Co., because the surveys which we studied did not indicate that the
volume of traffic would be sufficient to make both propositions pay. At present
the two ferry lines adequately take care of transportation on all but Saturdays
and Sundays during the summer time. Whether or not enough more people will
cross, with facilities made more easy, to make the thing pay is problematical.

You say that your client has first mortgage and debenture bonds. Off hand I
would think the first mortgage bonds would be satisfactory, but I would not
care to own the debentures of either the bridge or the tunnel. The bridge is
much farther along and will have a jump on the tunnel by about a year.

Further, you wanted to know what relative merits their position would have
from a tourist standpoint. The bridge is better located. It is on the west
side of the business district, and all of the main highways from the south
and west reach the bridge without getting into the congestion of downtown
and connect directly with the Montreal-Quebec highway in Canada. The
tunnel comes in to Detroit in the heart of the downtown district and will
probably have certain advantages from the commuting standpoint. In our
preliminary survey of the bridge situation we did not give much thought to
commuting service. I believe the tunnel people count on it quite strongly. I
am probably prejudiced, but I believe I would rather have the first mortgage
bonds on the bridge than I would on the tunnel. I think they will work out
all right. Of course, the history of toll bridges has been quite satisfactory.

This has been a rather rambling letter, but it attempts to give you the
general picture. If you want some additional and more specific information,
do not hesitate to call on us.

With kind regards, I am
Sincerely,

(Signed) E. F. CONNELY,
Vice President

Looking at the situation now in the year 1933, Mr. Snow, would
you say that the writer of this letter used a prophetic kind of ink?

Mr. SNOW. NO ; I would say he was wrong.
Mr. PECORA. Has the tunnel turned out well?
Mr. SNOW. Better than the bridge.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much better?
Mr. SNOW. I do not have the figures to make any statement of

comparison, but as far as traffic is concerned, the tunnel has secured
a larger percentage than the bridge has.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, both of these propositions are in
the hands of receivers, are they not?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which construction was first commenced, the bridge

or this tunnel, if you recall ?
Mr. SNOW. The bridge.
Mr. PECORA. Did your engineers, or the engineers whose estimates

and reports were of any guidance to you, report definitely that
traffic conditions were such that they would support profitably both
the bridge enterprise and the tunnel enterprise and also competition
with the two ferry companies?

Mr. SNOW. They said just that. They gave very careful considera-
tion to the bridge under construction and to the ferry. As a matter
of fact, our engineers estimated that 90 percent of our tourist travel
would go via the bridge.

Mr. PECORA. That was their estimate?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the commuting traffic would use the tunnel ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. HOW did it turn out?
Mr. SNOW. I t turned out that the bridge got less of the vehicular

traffic than our engineers estimated they would get.
Senator COTJZENS. Did any of the engineers comment on the aban-

donment of the ferry companies?
Mr. SNOW. Yes; they all did; they all considered the ferry com-

panies.
Senator COTJZENS. In arranging their figures did they contemplate

the ferry companies going out of business?
Mr. SNOW. They contemplated, I believe, that the Walkerville

ferry would continue. That is removed some little distance from the
center of Detroit. But they all believed that the competition with
the Windsor ferry would result in the traffic using the Windsor ferry
being reduced to very small proportions, and the ferry ultimately
going out of business, I assume.

Senator COUZENS. That has not happened, has it?
Mr. SNOW. That has not happened; but that has been the experi-

ence in other places, and the engineers had plenty of examples to
show what had happened elsewhere. They expected the same thing
to happen here, but the depression interfered, and as the result of
that the ferry company continued.

Senator COUZENS. DO you contemplate the success of the tunnel
when the ferry company goes out of business ?

Mr. SNOW. I can only express a personal opinion.
Senator COUZENS. That is all I expect of you.
Mr. SNOW. I t is expected that the company ultimately will be

very successful insofar as carrying traffic across the river is
concerned.

The CHAIRMAN. When was the tunnel completed?
Mr. SNOW. November 3, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. When was the bridge completed?
Mr. SNOW. In November 1929.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the writer of this letter was right when he

said that the bridge would have about a year's jump on the tunnel?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a memorandum signed by L. W. Snow and addressed to
Mr. Freeman, dated April 11, 1928. Your identification number of
this document is 46-37A. Will you please look at the photostatic
copy which I hand you and tell me if it is a true and correct copy
of a memorandum which you addressed to Mr. Freeman on that
date?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The memorandum referred to, signed by L. W. Snow, addressed

to Mr. Freeman and dated Apr. 11, 1928, was received in evidence
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 197, Nov. 28,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. Before I read this exhibit I want to ask you this.
The two ferry companies that have been referred to are not only
operating, but operating profitably, are they not?

Mr. SNOW. I do not know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They are not in receivership, are they?
Mr. SNOW. I do not think so.
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Mr. PECORA. The memorandum introduced in evidence and marked
" Exhibit No. 197 " reads as follows [reading] :

MEMORANDUM
APRIL 11, 1928.

To MB. FREEMAN:
DETROIT VEHICULAR TUNNEL

At the suggestion of Mr. Joseph A. Bower, Vice President of the New York
Trust Co. and President of the Detroit International Bridge Co., two engineers
(Mr. George W. Burpee, of Cloverdale & Colpitts, and Mr. Clement E. Chase, of
Modjeski & Chase, the latter the engineers for the Philadelphia-Camden bridge
and also the Detroit International bridge) came in and talked to the writer
about the relative merits of bridge and tunnel construction for Detroit. Both
gentlemen were very frank in their discussion and went into considerable
detail with respect to comparative figures on the bridge and tunnel projects.
They advised that a tunnel had been considered by the present Detroit Bridge
Co., but the bridge was determined to be superior. The writer could not help
gaining the impression that Mr. Bower was somewhat worried over the competi-
tion of the tunnel, particularly as the latter entered the heart of Detroit while
his bridge was slightly removed from the center of the city. The engineers
did not maintain that the tunnel could not be profitably operated; in fact,
they stated definitely that after a few years they expected that there would be
plenty of business to tax the capacity of both the bridge and the tunnel during
rush hours.

The two main objections to the tunnel project as explained by the engineers
were, first, congestion during rush- hours due to smaller number of lanes of
traffic in the tunnel, and second, congestion due to inadequate terminal area
at the entrance of the tunnel in Detroit.

The bridge is to have five lanes of traffic, three of which will be used in one
direction when the flow of traffic is heaviest in that direction. The tunnel, as
planned, will have only two lanes, or one in each direction. In the event that
a fire or other accident occurs in one lane of the tunnel, the engineers stated
that there was almost certain to be a tie-up of traffic. The cost of the bridge
is approximately $20,000,000, and the cost of the tunnel approximately $16,-
000,000. Reduced to terms of trafiic lanes this amounts to $4,000,000 for each
bridge lane and $8,000,000 for each tunnel lane, or twice the cost per bridge lane.
The cost of operation and maintenance is figured at $325,000 per annum for
the bridge and $500,000 per annum for the tunnel. Reducing these figures to
terms of trafiic lanes the cost of operation of each bridge lane is $65,000 pel
annum, and of each tunnel lane $250,000 per annum.

One of the principal causes of congestion in either a bridge or a tunnel over
an international boundary is the necessity for customs inspection. The amount
of traffic which can be handled depends directly on the customs inspection
capacity. The engineers advised that a very large area has been provided
for at both ends of the bridge in order that traffic can "fan" out and pass
by a large number of customs booths. The engineers advised that the terminal
area on the Windsor side of the tunnel was adequate but on the Detroit side,
due to the fact that the tunnel came into the congested part of the city, there
was insufficient terminal area. They said that the figures showed that the
bridge would have 138 percent more terminal area on the Detroit side than
the tunnel. Worked out in terms of area per car, figured on capacity opera-
tion of each, the tunnel area allows 14 square feet per car and the bridge 32
square feet per car. This situation is further complicated in the tunnel termi-
nal due to the fact that the company plans to construct an office building over
the terminal, still further restricting the space; also by the fact that in order
to rise to the street level from the depth which it is necessary to go under
the river, a comparatively steep grade (about 5 percent) is necessary on the
Detroit end of the tunnel. This was said to be objectionable.

Mr. Chase left with the writer the attached comparative figures of the
Holland Tunnel (between New York and New Jersey) and the Delaware River
bridge (between Philadelphia and Camden) which are said to be comparable
since the New Jersey end of each was built by the State of New Jersey and both
are controlled by the same commission. This comparison of course is quite
favorable to the bridge.
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With respect to traffic, the engineers stated that the bridge was not expected
to take care of more than a small percentage of the pedestrian traffic which now
travelled daily across the river on the ferries. They believed that this traffic
would largely go to the tunnel provided it was in a position to take care of such
traffic during rush hours. They were of the impression, however, that the
congestion would be so great during rush hours due to the inadequate tunnel
area and congestion in the streets leading to the tunnel entrance, that a great
deal of the traffic which the tunnel would expect to get would continue to
patronize the ferries, and a part of it would be diverted to the bridge.

None of the tunnel figures given above have been checked with the tunnel
engineers' reports in our possession.

The writer suggests that these facts be brought to the attention, at the
proper time, of the Guardian Detroit Company in order that the tunnel engineers
may answer the objections suggested.

L. W. SNOW.

The New York State Bridge & Tunnel Commission and the New Jersey Inter-
state Bridge & Tunnel Commission opera/tie the Holland Tunnel

Average daily traffic, December 1927 vehicles 18,180
Average daily revenues, Nov. 13 to Dec. 31, 1927 dollars— 10,770
Average toll per vehicle cents 59
Average daily expenses Nov. 13 to Dec. 31, 1927 dollars— 3,932
Average operating expense per vehicle cents 21.6
Approximate interest charge per vehicle cents 31.7
Interest and operating expense per vehicle cents 53.3

The New Jersey Interstate Bridge & Tunnel Commission and a Pennsylvania
Commission organised as the Delaware Rvoer Bridge Joint Commission
operate the Delaware River Bridge

Average daily traffic, December 1927 vehicles— 20, 875
Average daily traffic year ending Dec. 31, 1927 vehicles 23,543
Average daily revenues, 1927 dollars 6,680
Average toll per vehicle cents 28.4
Average daily expenses, 1927 dollars 950.0
Average expense per vehicle — cents 4.0
Approximate interest charge per vehicle (December) cents— 20.8
Interest and operating expense per vehicle cents 24.8

Was your suggestion carried out?
Mr. SNOW. I t was carried out in this way, Mr. Pecora—may I

explain that it has always been my custom, where possible, to write a
memorandum of a meeting immediately .after the meeting. This
was written the day the meeting was held. I subsequently checked
the statements made by these engineers with the engineers' reports
in our files. I discussed the matter at great length with Mr.
Lehman of the Guardian-Detroit Co., Mr. Donaldson and Mr,
Eawls of Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, and. I believe, with Mr.
Brinckerhoff of Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas. I found
these same questions had been raised time and time again by Mr.
Bower of the Detroit International Bridge, and also by Peabody
Houghteling & Co., and Hemphill, Noyes & Co., and the other bank-
ers of the group. I found that all of the questions were completely
answered, and there was no basis for any of the arguments presented
by these engineers. If you wish, I would be very glad to go into the
details of that.

Mr. PECORA. I notice that in this memorandum, in your conversa-
tion with Mr. Chase who was one of the engineers for the bridge
company, comparison is made with the Holland Tunnel connecting
New York and New Jersey, which runs under the Hudson River. As
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a matter of fact, the Holland Tunnel has no bridge competition in
the downtown section of New York, has it?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Its only bridge competition is 10 or more miles dis-

tant, north, up across Washington Heights ?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And taps two different areas; is that right?
Mr. SNOW. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you think it was fair to take the operation

of the Holland Tunnel as a basis for comparison in making esti-
mates on the feasibility of the Detroit Tunnel?

Mr. SNOW. NO; I do not think it was, and we had never made
any such comparisons.

Mr. PECORA. Were you able to make any comparison with any
similar situation where a tunnel was coming in direct competition
not only with a bridge operating in the same general locality or area,
but also with a ferry company F

Mr. SNOW. I do not know of any similar situation where a tunnel
competed with a bridge, but there were plenty of illustrations where
a tunnel competed with a ferry.

Mr. PECORA. But was not the disturbing factor in this situation
the competition of the bridge?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. I t was not so considered and it has not proved
to be so. Mr. Pecora, may I have permission to present some in-
formation regarding competition of the Holland Tunnel and the ex-
isting ferries in competition with it?

Mr. PECORA. DO you think it is a parallel situation?
Mr. SNOW. I do; very decidedly.
Mr. PECORA. They are not parallel, in view of the fact that the

ferries and the Holland Tunnel do not come in competition with any
bridge.

Mr. SNOW. But the ferries that plied across the Hudson River to
approximately the same points as the tunnel competed directly with
the tunnel, and have since been closed as the result of competition.
That is the Desbrosses Street Ferry of the Pennsylvania Railroad;
and also the Cortland Street Ferry has lost a very large proportion
of its traffic.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the capital structure of the
Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. SNOW. I t consisted of $8,500,000 first-mortgage 6-percent

bonds maturing May 1, 1953; $8,500,000 20-year 6y2-percent deben-
tures maturing May 1, 1948, and 3,100,000 shares of common stock.

Mr. PECORA. Three million one hundred thousand shares ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; authorized.
Mr. PECORA. NO par value?
Mr. SNOW. NO par value.
Mr. PECORA. What were the convertible features of the debentures,

the 20-year debentures that were issued?
Mr. SNOW. The debentures were convertible into common stock

at the rate of 125 shares of stock for each $1,000 debenture for the
first 2 million of debentures converted. The next 2 million re-
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ceived 100 shares for each $1,000 debenture, the next 2 million
received 90 shares, and the remainder 80 shares.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the par value of the stock?
Mr. SNOW. NO par value, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Under the contract marked in evidence here as exhibit

no. 193, between the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. and the bankers,
who were the Guardian Detroit Co., Harris Trust & Savings Bank,
Chase Securities Corporation, and Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson,
Incorporated, the bankers took over the entire issue of 8 ^ million
dollars principal amount of those first mortgage bonds, did they not?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At what price?
Mr. SNOW. They were purchased from the company at 90.
Mr. PECORA. And the debentures which were covered by the agree-

ment in evidence marked " Exhibit No. 194 " were taken over by
the same interests, with the exception of the Harris Trust & Savings
Bank of Illinois, also at 90 and interest?

Mr. SNOW. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Did the banking groups apportion these debentures

among themselves in any fixed proportion or ratio ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What were they?
Mr. SNOW. With respect to the first mortgage, Harris Trust &

Savings Bank had a 35.3-percent participation in the purchase
group. The Guardian Detroit Co., 35.3 percent. Chase Securi-
ties Corporation, 23% percent, and Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson,
5.9 percent.

Mr. PECORA. HOW were the debentures apportioned among tlie
three banking members?

Mr. SNOW. The Guardian Detroit Co. had 40 percent; Chase Se-
curities Corporation, 40 percent; Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, 20
percent.

Senator COUZENS. Did they retail those out by forming sellers
groups ?

Mr. SNOW. There were bankers' groups formed, Senator, which
acquired these securities from the purchase groups, and they, through
selling groups, sold them to others.

Senator COTTZENS. What did the second group pay to the origi-
nating group ?

Mr. SNOW. The bankers' group, for the first mortgage bond issue,
purchased them at 97, and the debenture group at 95%. The first-
mortgage bonds were sold, then, by the bankers' group through a
selling group at 100, and the debentures were offered publicly at 99%.

The CHAIRMAN. Sold to the public, you mean?
Mr. SNOW. Eetailed, I mean, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. SO the originating group took off a big chunk,

if they bought them at 90 and sold them at 97?
Mr. SNOW. The purchase price of these securities is fixed in the

memorandum agreement of March 26, which is now in evidence, but
the bonds were not publicly sold—the contracts were not signed—
until nearly 2 months later. In the meantime there had been a sub-
stantial appreciation in the bond market, and the selling prices fixed
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on May 15 and 16, the dates of the offering of those securities, were
the prices at which securities of that type were selling at that time.

Mr. PECORA. What are those first mortgage bonds now selling for?
Mr. SNOW. I think as of a recent date they were bid 6 and offered

at 10, approximately.
Mr. PECORA. Less than the amount of the spread the original pur-

chasing group paid?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What are the debentures now selling at?
Mr. SNOW. NO bid, and offered about 1.
Mr. PECORA. Which is certainly less than the spread.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the name of the corporation issuing the

bonds?
Mr. SNOW. Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.
The CHAIRMAN. Incorporated under the laws of what State?
Mr. SNOW. Michigan.
Mr. PECORA. At about the time of the issuance of these mortgage

bonds and these debentures, was any arrangement entered into for
the purchase of a certain number of shares of common stock of the
Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. by Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc.?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. One of the conditions of the financing as out-
lined in the memorandum agreement was the acquisition of 560,000
shares of common stock at $1,820,000.

Mr. PECORA. By Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson, Inc. ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is at the rate of how much per share?
Mr. SNOW. $3.25.
Mr. PECORA. Was there also a block of 1,690,000 shares of the com-

mon stock issued to organizers and property owners in part payment
for property and franchises valued at $5,254,566?

Mr. SNOW. I am not sure of the figure you mention, Mr. Pecora,
but the amount of stock is correct.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW much did the corporation realize from its
capital stock?

Mr. SNOW. $1,820,000 in cash, Senator, and it paid in that manner
for the services of the organizers and tne syndicate which acquired
the property for the tunnel company.

The CHAIRMAN. What did the tunnel cost?
Mr. SNOW. I t cost $17,459,000 up to August 31, 1933, everything

included.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, that included interest on the

securities for a number of years ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. I t is customary to include interest during

construction.
Senator TOWNSEND. Was there not a bridge built across the river

at about the same time you were building this tunnel?
Mr. SNOW. That was prior to the construction of the tunnel.
Mr. PECORA. Did any of the members of the original bankers'

purchasing group acquire any of the common stock of the Detroit
& Canada Tunnel Co. ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. From whom?
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Mr. SNOW. From the company. That is, Bertles, Rawls & Donald-
son acquired in payment for the work they had done, their services
and their out-of-pocket expenses from December 1926, until May
1928, 750,000 shares of common stock. They in turn sold

Mr. PECORA. What did you say was the consideration for those
750,000 shares of common stock issued to Bertles, Rawls & Don-
aldson?

Mr. SNOW. That organization had worked almost exclusively on
this piece of business from December 1926 until May 1928. They got
no reimbursement for their out-of-pocket expenses and no pay for
their services other than in common stock, and they received for that
750,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the amount of their outlays was?
Mr. SNOW. I do not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the services that you refer to were their serv-

ices in connection with the promotion of the project?
Mr. SNOW. I t included that; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did it include anything else than that ?
Mr. SNOW. The arrangement for the financing.
Mr. PECORA. Well, were they not participants in the purchase

group ?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Both of the mortgage bonds and the debentures ?
Mr. SNOW. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And as a result of their participation in those two

groups they made rather handsome profits in the participation of
the spread?

Mr. SNOW. They made a proportionate share of profits or losses,
as the case may have been.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a memorandum signed " L. W. Snow ", dated January
81, 1930, with respect to this Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co. common
stock issue. Will you please look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of such memorandum prepared by
you.

Mr. SNOW. I do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted in evidence and marked as an

exhibit.
(Memorandum with respect to Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co.

signed " L. W. Snow ", dated Jan. 31, 1930, was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit 198 of November 28, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum reads as follows (reading):
The capitalization of the company is as follows:

Authorized Outstand-
ing

First-mortgage 6-percent sinking fund gold bonds, due 1953
20-year 6H percent convertible sinking fund gold debentures, due 1948.
No par value common stock (shares)

$8,500,000
$8,500,000
1 3,100,000

1,500,000
. 1,500,000
2,250,000

*850,000 shares of no par value common stock reserved for conversion of the debentures.
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The 2,250,000 shares of common stock "vs ere originally issued as follows:
To Bertles, Bawls & Donaldson (for sale to public) 560,000 shares

for cash $1,820, 000
To first-mortgage-bond bankers, 185,000 shares for cash 170,000
To convertible-debenture bankers, 355,000 shares for cash 170,000
To organizers and property owners, 1,150,000 shares for property and

franchises valued at 5,254,566

Total, 2,250,000 shares 7,414,566
I have only read part of the memorandum. This memorandum

also includes the following statement:
The book value of the common stock, based upon the Public Utility Com-

mission's valuation, is approximately $4.20 per share.
Also the following statement:
A market has been maintained in the free stock on the Produce Exchange.

It has sold as high as 6% on the Produce Exchange and 7% on the over-the-
counter market. The market on the exchange is at present 4%—4%.

Dated January 31, 1930.
(Committee exhibit no. 198 of Nov. 28, 1933, is here printed in

the record in full as follows):

MEMORANDUM, DETBOIT & CANADA TUNNEL CO., COMMON STOCK

The capitalization of the company is as follows:

Authorized Outstanding

First-mortgage 6-percent sinking-fund gold bonds, due 1953
20-year 6M-percent convertible sinking-fund gold debentures, due 1948...
No par-value common stock (shares)

$8,500,000
$8,500,000
13,100,000

1,500,000
$8,500,000
2,250,000

1850,000 shares of no par-value common stock reserved for conversion of the debentures.

The 2,250,000 shares of common stock were originally issued as follows:
To Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson (for sale to public), 560,000 shares

for cash $1, 820, 000
To first mortgage bond bankers, 185,000 shares for cash 170,000
To convertible debenture bankers, 355,000 shares for cash 170,000
To organizers and property owners, 1,150,000 shares for property

and franchises valued at 5,254, 566

Total, 2,250,000 shares 7,414, 566
NOTE : Of the total outstanding common stock, approximately * 813,412 shares

(stock sold to the public) is represented by free stock, and the balance, ap-
proximately * 1,436,588 shares, is deposited in escrow with the Guardian Trust
Co. of Detroit as trustee and will not become free stock until 60 days after com-
pletion of the tunnel. The stock owned by the Chase Securities Corporation is
so deposited.

The shares issued to first mortgage bond and debenture bankers as above
shown formed part of the consideration for the financing. The stock owned
by Chase Securities Corporation was received from this source.

The above value of $5,254,566 is the estimate of Mr. Manfred K. Toeppen,
engineer, who valued the property for the Public Utility Commission. Mr.
Toeppen estimated that the value of real estate turned over to the tunnel
company was $4,156,064, for which $3,264,420 was paid in cash and the balance
of $1,891,644 was paid for in stock. He also valued the franchises, charter

1 Figures changed by Bertles, Raw Is & Donaldson. Feb. 5, 1930.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3920 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

rights, etc., at $3,811,280, of which $448,358 was paid for in cash and the
balance of $3,362,922 was paid for in stock. Consequently, the above figure of
$5,254,566 is the aggregate of the value of property and franchises received in
exchange for stock. Including the above figures the total present value of
the tunnel (assuming completion) was estimated to be $26,453,219, which was
the valuation upon which the Public Utility Commission based its authoriza-
tion for the issuance of securities.

The book value of the common stock, based upon the Public Utility Com-
mission's valuation is approximately $4.20 per share.

Messrs. Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas, engineers, in their report
dated September 5, 1928, estimated that net earnings based on the fully
developed capacity of the tunnel, will amount to $4,009,000, or a balance of
$2,946,500 before taxes and depreciation, but after deducting the maximum
interest on bonds and debentures. This indicates earnings in excess of $1
per share per annum on the common stock. This estimate was made before the
success of the Holland Tunnel had been fully demonstrated and it is our
understanding that the engineers are inclined to revise their estimates upward
as a result of the experience with the Holland Tunnel.

A market has been maintained in the free stock on the Produce Exchange.
It has sold as high as 6% on the Produce Exchange and 7% in the over-the-
counter market. The market on the Exchange is at present 4%-4%.

L. W. SNOW.
JANTJABY 31, 1930.

Senator COTJZENS. TO whom is that addressed?
Mr. PECORA. I t does not seem to be addressed to anybody. Do you

know to whom this memorandum was directed, Mr. Snow ?
Mr. SNOW. I t was made for my own information, Mr. Pecora,

for purposes of reference.
Mr. PECORA. Just for purposes of future reference?
Mr. SNOW. That is right.
Mr. PECJORA. Who actually received the $170,000 that was paid by

the first mortgage bond purchasing syndicate members for the 185,000
shares of the common stock of the company?

Mr. SNOW. Both that and the other $170,000 were received by
" Huston, Rawls and associates." To that extent this memorandum
is misleading, as it gives the impression that the money all went to
the company, which is not the case. I was writing this for another
purpose at the time; arriving at the total valuation in that column
rather than trying to set forth who received the money.

Mr. PECORA. NOW the banking group that purchased the first mort-
gage bonds got from Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson out of their hold-
ings of the common stock 185,000 shares of $170,000 cash?

Mr. SNOW. I t was acquired actually from " Huston, Rawls and as-
sociates." Practically that was the firm—Bertles, Rawls & Don-
aldson.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the same banking group, with the excep-
tion of the Harris Trust & Savings Bank, took over the debentures,
and at the siame time were enabled to purchase 355,000 shares of the
common stock for $170,000?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or at the rate of a little less than 50 cents a share ?
Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why that transaction was had ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes. That was part of the original understanding at

the time the financing was proposed to us. Those 340,000 shares of
stock which Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson received they wished to
sell, and the bankers agreed to buy them at these prices. I think that
is covered in that memorandum agreement of March 26, 1928.
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Mr. PECORA. Were those $340,000 paid for shares which Bertles,
Rawls & Donaldson acquired in payment for their services in promo-
tion, and so forth?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Did the syndicate dispose of all these first-mort-

gage bonds and all of the debentures, or did they have some left?
Mr. SNOW. The entire issues of first-mortgage bonds and deben-

tures were sold by the purchase group to the banking group and
distributed through the selling group.

The CHAIRMAN. SO they were all disposed of ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the time the banking group acquired this common

stock was any agreement entered into to keep that stock off the
market for any period of time?

Mr. SNOW. There was an arrangement that the 1,690,000 shares
should be escrowed with the Guardian Trust Co., I believe, for a
period of 60 days beyond the completion of the tunnel.

Mr. PECORA. That is, beyond the completion of the construction
work of the tunnel?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that done, Mr. Snow ?
Mr. SNOW. That was done because Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson

had undertaken to distribute 560,000 shares of common stock, to net
the company $1,820,000, and they were not agreeable to doing that
unless the balance of the stock would be escrowed for that period.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the escrowing of the stock was done to enable
Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson the better to control the market for the
stock, was it not?

Mr. SNOW. I think it was done because they were a small house
and could not handle a larger issue, and had all the stock been on the
market at one time they would not have been able to distribute the
560,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. YOU state in this memorandum of January 31, 1930,
that "A market has been maintained in the free stock on the Produce
Exchange." What was the quantity of that free stock? How many
shares ?

Mr. SNOW. I really do not know.
Mr. PECORA. I t was very small in comparison to the total number

of the outstanding shares, was it not ?
Mr. SNOW. Well, it was a part, of course, of the 560,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. And was it not done to enable this banking firm of

Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson to dispose of the shares which they
got for $1,820,000, or at the rate of about $3 a share, at a profit?

Mr. SNOW. DO you mean was that the reason for the market on the
Produce Exchange?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And was it also the reason for escrowing the
other stock which the bankers acquired?

Mr. SNOW. Why, I assume the reason for listing the stock on the
Produce Exchange was the same reason that all stocks are listed,
so as to provide a medium through which the stock could be pur-
chased and sold other than in the over-the-counter market.

Mr. PECORA. Was not this escrow agreement entered into virtually
to enable that banking firm to dispose of the shares of the com-
mon stock which it had acquired ?
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Mr. SNOW. Why, I assume that it had a good deal to do with the
marketing of the stock.

Mr. PECORA. Sir?
Mr. SNOW. I assume it had a good deal to do with the marketing

of the stock, because this was a construction project, and the value
of the stock would not be evidenced until the tunnel was built.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did the Chase Securities acquire
from Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson of the common stock?

Mr. SNOW. A total of 175,950 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Afc what total cost to the Chase ?
Mr. SNOW. $107,950. Or an average of 61.35 cents per share.
Mr. PECORA. What did the Chase do with that stock?
Mr. SNOW. I t sold under option to Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson

41,348 shares for an aggregate amount of $153,076.
Mr. PECORA. That is, it sold less than one quarter of the number

of shares that it got from Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson for a price
of about 50 percent in excess of what the Chase paid for all of
the shares, amounting to 175,950, that it originally obtained from
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir. The stock was acquired very
cheaply from Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson in the first instance.

Mr. PECORA. Did Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson at that time operate
a syndicate trading account in the stock?

Mr. SNOW. I do not know, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. They paid nearly $3 a share for it and sold it

to you at 60 cents.
Mr. PECORA. Sixty-one and a fraction cents.
Now on the question of whether or not.Bertles, Rawls & Donald-

son were operating a trading account in the common stock of the
company, let me refer you to a letter addressed to you under date
of October 8, 1929, by Chase Donaldson, of Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson, which bears your identification number 45-27. Have
you got it ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such a letter. Will you look at it and tell me if you
identify it as a true and correct copy of a letter received by you?

Mr. SNOW. I do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Oct. 8, 1929, from Chase Donaldson, of Bertles,

Rawls & Donaldson, to Leslie W. Snow was received in evidence and
marked " Committee Exhibit 199 of Nov. 28,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows [reading] :
BEETLES, RAWLS & DONALDSON, INC.,

New York, October 8, 1929.
Mr. LESLIE SNOW,

Chase Securities Corporation,
60 Cedar Street, New York City.

DBAB LESLIE: I thought you might like to read over the agreement on
tunnel receipts this evening so that we can talk about it tomorrow.

The other members in the syndicate will most likely include a number of
people in Detroit who were originally interested in the Tunnel, including the
Guardian Detroit people. In New York some of our other friends who were
in the original syndicate will in all probability participate in this one.
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The syndicate, I believe, can obtain some Tunnel Receipts around $4 a
share at the present time, although the most that could be obtained at this
time is limited to about 20,000.

If you would please read this over and discuss it with Mr. Freeman and
any of your other associates who might care to go into the syndicate, I will
go farther with you tomorrow. Should you care to purchase for yourself a
small block of the receipts, I will still sell you the 2,000 which I offered you a
couple of weeks ago from my own account, but at a price of $4, as this is more
in line with what the first block would cost the syndicate. So far as you
personally are concerned it is six of one and half a dozen of another as to
whether you buy receipts or participate in the syndicate, and I am a little
reluctant to turn my own personal receipts into the syndicate.

This is entirely a cash syndicate, you will note, and no stock will be turned
into the syndicate in lieu of cash.

Very truly yours,
CHASE DONALDSON.

Does that recall to your mind that Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson
were operating a syndicate account in the stock of this company ?

Mr. SNOW. I recall this transaction very clearly, but it is not my
understanding of a trading or a syndicate account such as you have
reference to.

Mr. PECORX\. Well, what kind of syndicate does this refer to?
Mr. SNOW. If my recollection is right—and if not, Mr. Donaldson

is here and can check it—I believe certain people in Detroit were
very anxious to raise some money on their trustees receipts for com-
mon stock, and the idea was conceived of organizing a syndicate
which would acquire from those holders a certain amount of trustees
receipts and carry them until such time as the tunnel was completed
and the free stock could be delivered against the receipts. Now, what
was to be done at that time I do not know. But Mr. Donaldson did
show me copy of an agreement which he had prepared, and suggested
that we might like to participate in it; that is, the Chase Securities
Corporation. You will note from my notation on the side of this
letter that I consulted Mr. Freeman and Mr. McKee, who concluded
not to go along, and so advised Kawls.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy
of another letter addressed to you by Chase Donaldson under date of
October 30, 1929, known by your identifying number of 45-28-B.
Will you look at it and tell me whether it is a true and correct copy of
such a letter received by you?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received in evidence.
(Letter dated Oct. 30, 1929, from Chase Donaldson to Leslie

W. Snow was received in evidence and marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 200 of November 28, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit reads as follows [reading] :
BERTLES, IIAWLS & DONALDSON, INC.,

INVESTMENT SECURITIES
15 Broad Street, New York, October 30, 1929.

MB. LESLIE SNOW, CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,

60 Cedar Street, New York City.
DEAR LESLIE : Many thanks to you for your various checks which have helped

materially. I hope that all of you will make a substantial profit on this
stock.

We have had extraordinary success with the market in the tunnel stock
during the past few days and have also been particularly fortunate in that
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we have sold the stock we have accumulated in this market to Harris, Forbes
& Co.'s Paris office. In other words, we have bought over the past week
about 8,000 shares of stock and have made one sale to Harris, Forbes of 11,000,
which in effect removes most of the weak stock in this market.

This morning there are a few scattered offerings at 5 and the rest up to 6%.
If the market does not break any worse, I think the tunnel market will give
a good account of itself.

Incidentally, Harris, Forbes* Paris office has taken a total of about 30,000-odd
shares of tunnel stock1 and distributed it abroad.

Sincerely yours,
(Signed) CHASE DONAIDSON.

Does that refresh your recollection as to whether or not in
October 1929 Bertles, Eawls & Donaldson were operating a syndi-
cating account in this Tunnel Co. common stock?

Mr. SNOW. The second paragraph would indicate they were buy-
ing and selling common stock. I know nothing further about it than
this letter indicates.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the stock selling at at that time, do
you know?

Mr. SNOW. Well, I judge from this letter, Senator, that it wa&
selling at between 5 and 6.

Senator COUZENS. Did you invest your money in the stock?
Mr. SNOW. I did, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Did you make any money out of it or lose any

money out of it?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That does not answer.
Mr. SNOW. I lost it.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. He said he lost it.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce from the files of your company

a letter dated May 5, 1931, addressed as follows:
To Owners Who Are Keceiving Detroit & Canada Tunnel Common Stock for

Their Harris Forbes "Pool" Certificates:

photostatic copy of which I show you? [Handing same to Mr.
Snow.]

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize that photostatic copy of letter of

May 5, 1931, signed by Lloyd W. Smith, as a true and correct copy
of such letter?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and marked.
(Photostatic copy of letter dated May 5, 1931, from Lloyd W.

Smith addressed "To Owners Who are deceiving Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Common Stock for their Harris Forbes ' Pool' Certificates "
was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 201,
of Nov. 28, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. This letter reads as follows [reading] :
MAY 5, 1931.

To OWN'EBS WHC ABE RSCEXVIXG DETROIT & OA::AJ>A TUNNEL COMMON STOCK
FOB THEIR HABBIS FOBBES " POOL " CERTIFICATES :
The market for the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Common Stock is handled by

Bertles, Rawls & Jennings, 63 Wall Street, New York City, Mr. Rawls being
the man who brought the business to our group and through whom we
originally received the above stock as a bonus.
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The stock, as you know, has been subject to an Agreement, the object of
which was to prevent the sale of this and certain other stock, and the con-
sequent demoralization of the market. Market conditions have, of course,
worked against the market for the stock, and the results of the Tunnel opera-
tion have naturally been affected by the extreme business depression in the
City of Detroit.

Mr. Bawls has written asking if " 25% of the shares that holders desire to
sell be optioned " to his firm as follows:

Two Dollars and Fifty Cents ($2.50) per share for any or all of
shares of the total for which this option is given, if exercised on or before
May 31st, 1931.

Three Dollars ($3.00) per share for any or all of shares of the
total for which this option is given, if exercised on or before June 30th, 1931.

Three Dollars and Fifty Cents ($3.50) per share for any or all of
shares of the total for which this option is given, if exercised on or before
July 31st, 1931.

Four Dollars ($4.00) per share for any or all of shares of the
total for which this option is given, if exercised on or before August 31st, 1931.

If orderly marketing is made possible under this Agreement the present
market can probably be maintained or somewhat improved. Without an
Agreement among these stockholders permitting proper handling of the situa-
tion, no reason would exist for continuing efforts to maintain or improve the
market. Having in mind how all, or almost all, of this stock was acquired,
Mr. Rawls' request seems entirely reasonable.

If it is not your intention to sell any of your stock before September 1st,
1931—and I am quite sure that will be the decision of most of us—Mr. Rawls
will appreciate very much having a line from you to that effect. A number
of us have already written to him.

(Signed) LLOYD W. SMITH.

Mr. PECORA. Who is Lloyd W- Smith?
Mr. SNOW. He was at that time, I believe, president of Harris,

Forbes & Co.
Mr. PECORA. Was that a subsidiary of Chase?
Mr. SNOW. I believe it had been acquired. I t had not been

merged, however.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was Harris, Forbes & Co. operating a pool in

the market at that time in this stock?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir; not to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was seeking to acquire options on large blocks

of the stock, was it not, so that it might market them?
Mr. SNOW. Not as I read the memorandum, Mr. Pecora. I think

this relates to the stock that Harris, Forbes & Co. purchased from
" Huston Rawls and associates" in accordance with the original
agreement. And I believe that stock was distributed in some manner
in the Harris, Forbes organization and this memorandum written to
them. I t refers to a request for an option from Bertles, Rawls &
Donaldson. We also received a similar request, and we did option
some of our stock to them, I believe, under this agreement.

Mr. PECORA. Did they sell it as the result of their market opera-
tions?

Mr. SNOW. I believe this was a subsequent request for an option
which we did not grant. We had granted options on prior requests
which were exercised in part.

Mr. PECORA. By Harris, Forbes & Co.?
Mr. SNOW. NO ; by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson.
Mr. PECORA. By Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson?
Mr. SNOW. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the market for the common stock now?
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Mr. SNOW. I believe the common stock has no market at the present
time, sir.

Mr. PECORA. What are the certificates referred to in this docu-
ment as Harris, Forbes pool certificates?

Mr. SNOW. AS I explained, I believe that that is the stock that
Harris, Forbes purchased in the form, of course, of trustees' receipts,
because the stock had not been originally issued as free stock.

Mr. PECORA. Does not the reference to those certificates as " pool"
certificates indicate there was a pool formed which was operating
in the market to distribute these common shares of the Detroit &
Canada Tunnel Co. ?

Mr. SNOW. NO ; I do not know, Mr. Pecora. I have assumed right
along this referred only to their own stock.

Senator COUZENS. HOW would you interpret the word " pool" in
the heading of that letter ?

Mr. SNOW. I cannot explain that, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, this letter refers to the stock in question, namelyr

this common stock, as having been received as a bonus. Do you
notice that in the first paragraph of the letter ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who received that stock as a bonus ?
Mr. SNOW. Harris Forbes & Co. And I think that was merely the

method they used in setting it up on their books, because the stock
was not bonus stock.

Mr. PECORA. Had they received it as a bonus ?
Mr. SNOW. NO. The stock was not bonus stock.
Mr. PECORA. Why is reference made to it by an officer of Harris

Forbes & Co. as a bonus stock?
Mr. SNOW. I cannot answer that, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU see he specifically says, "Mr. Rawls being the

man who brought the business to our group and through whom we
originally received the above stock as a bonus." Now, the "our
group " that he refers to there is the Chase Securities group, which
included the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation, is it not?

Mr. SNOW. I t included Chase Securities Corporation at that time*
Mr. PECORA. And also Chase Harris Forbes?
Mr. SNOW. Chase Harris Forbes had not been formed.
Mr. PECORA. They came in later.
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Smith apparently knew what he was talking

about when he referred to that stock as stock that had been received
as a bonus by the Chase Securities, or by what he calls " our group."

Mr. SNOW. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Pecora, there was no bonus
stock received by the bankers. The contracts are very clear in that
respect.

Mr. PECORA. That is the stock which is acquired at a cost of about
61 cents a share.

Mr. SNOW. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When the banking group acquired the first-mortgage

bonds at 90 and accrued interest, a selling group was formed to
distribute those bonds to the public, was it not?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 3 9 2 7

Mr. PECORA. And that selling group caused those bonds to be sold
to the public at 100 and accrued interest.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of a circular or prospectus relating to this issue of $8,500,000 first-
mortgage bonds of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., dated May 15,
1928. Will you please look at it and tell me if it is a true and cor-
rect copy of either a circular or an advertisement which was caused
to be published when offering those bonds to the public ?

Mr. SNOW. I believe this was a copy of an advertisement, Mr.
Pecora. I recognize it.

Mr. PECORA. Any circular that was issued contained virtually the
same language as that advertisement ?

Mr. SNOW. I t contained exactly the same.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, prospectus, May 15, 1928, in re

$8,500,000 first-mortgage bonds Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co., was
received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit 202," Nov. 28,
1933^ and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's pro-
ceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Out of the proceeds of the sale of these bonds a cer-
tain sum was set aside for payment of interest to the bondholders,
was it not?

Mr. SNOW. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much?
Mr. SNOW. $3,187,000.
Mr. PECORA. Of that amount, was $1,530,000 set aside for payment

of interest to the holders of the mortgage bonds and $1,657,500 set
aside for payment of interest to the debenture holders ?

Mr. SNOW. I do not have that information before me, but I assume
those figures are correct.

Mr. PECORA. The aggregate amount of $3,187,500, as we calculate
it, represents nearly one fifth the total net proceeds received by the
tunnel company from the issuance of these securities, does it not?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that, instead of the proceeds from the sale of the

securities going into the construction of the tunnel and the financing
of it generally, and the construction of improvements, about one
fifth of it was set aside to pay back in the form of interest to the
bondholders and debenture holders.

Mr. SNOW. AS is customary in every construction project, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. That interest was about the only interest that these
holders of these bonds ever received, was it not?

Mr. Snow. About; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Was that for 1 year ?
Mr. SNOW. That was for 3 years. I t covered the period of con-

struction.
Mr. PECORA. When were those bonds first in default?
Mr. SNOW. The first-mortgage bonds first defaulted May 1, 1932.

and the debentures defaulted November 1,1931.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, can you point out any statement in this
advertisement which informed the public that approximately one
fifth of the proceeds from the issuance and sale of those securities
was to be set aside for payment of interest to these debenture and
mortgage bondholders?

Mr. SNOW. Not the amount, but I can point out the statement
which says that interest during construction is provided.

Mr. PECORA. Does it say that interest was provided out of the
proceeds of the sale of these bonds?

Mr. SNOW. I think it indicates, Mr. Pecora, tliat the proceeds of
financing include the various things mentioned here.

Mr. PECORA. Where do you find that? Just read out the portions
that you think serve to inform the public that out of the proceeds
of the issuance of these bonds nearly 20 percent thereof was to be
set aside for payment of interest to the bond holders.

Mr. SNOW. Under the "security" paragraph, this language
appears:

Excluding all costs of financing and cash for working capital, the Detroit
& Canada Tunnel, upon completion, will represent cash expenditures, including
interest during construction, in an amount more than twice its bond issue.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the language that you refer to as serving to
apprise the investing public that nearly one fifth the proceeds from
the sale of these securities was being set aside for payment of interest?

Mr. SNOW. I do not think there is any clear statement of that in
this advertisement. I t is not customary.

Mr. PECORA. IS there even an obscure statement to that effect?
Mr. SNOW. I t is not customary, Mr. Pecora, to set that forth, be-

cause it is generally understood.
Mr. PECORA. I t is now requisite under the securities law to set just

that sort of thing forward.
Mr. SNOW. I believe it is.
Mr. PECORA. TO that extent the securities law provisions are a good

thing for the public, are they not?
Mr. SNOW. I subscribe to the securities law.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have to whether you want to or not.
The CHAIRMAN. Was there any interest allowed on this $3,000,000?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. All the funds were escrowed with the Guar-

dian Trust Co., and interest was paid on those escrowed funds. That
included, of course, this $3,000,000 odd which was set aside for
interest.

Mr. PECORA. What were the profits that accrued to the Chase Se-
curities Corporation from its participation in the purchase of the
first-mortgage bonds?

Mr. SNOW. The net profit resulting from the purchase of the first-
mortgage bonds was $169,037.

Mr. PECORA. And what were the profits that accrued to the Chase
Securities from its participation in the purchase of the debentures?

Mr. SNOW. From the direct purchase and sale of the debentures,
$192,024. In addition to that, however, there were substantial losses
incurred in connection with debenture trading accounts.

Mr. PECORA. With what accounts?
Mr. SNOW. Debenture trading accounts.
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Mr. PECORA. There was a trading account for the debentures,
was there?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was that formed, and who were the members

of it?
Mr. SNOW. There was a trading account formed on September 12,

1928, the members of which were Chase Securities Corporation, man-
agers, with a 40 percent interest; Guardian-Detroit Co., with a
40 percent interest; and Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson, Inc., with a
20 percent interest.

Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of the formation of that
trading account?

Mr. SNOW. I am not able to give you any information on that,
Mr. Pecora. In my 10 years' connection with the Chase I have
never had anything to do with the syndicate department work or
with retail selling, and this is a function of the syndicate department.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the loss there?
Mr. SNOW. I beg your pardon?
The CHAIRMAN. YOU said there was a loss there.
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. The amount of it
Mr. PECORA. About $35,000?
Mr. SNOW. NO ; the loss was greatly in excess of that. The total

loss ,was $792,389.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, did not the loss exceed that, in

view of the fact that the Chase Securities Corporation had to take
up a liability which had fallen on the Northeastern Shares Corpora-
tion, formerly Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., which defaulted in
its obligation?

Mr. SNOW. NO; the figure representing the loss last mentioned is
$130,917. That is included in the total figure which I just gave you.

Mr. PECORA. There was a second trading account formed, was
there not, to deal in these debentures?

Mr. SNOW. There was the usual trading account in the bankers'
group, I believe. That preceded this September 12, 1928, trading
account.

Mr. PECORA. TO establish a market for the bonds ?
Mr. SNOW. I do not know the purpose.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you really know the purpose, Mr. Snow ?
Mr. SNOW. I have heard so much about trading accounts
Mr. PECORA. Could you not even guess at it ?
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. AS I have it, you gave the total loss, but you did

not give the Chase loss.
Mr. SNOW. That was the Chase loss that I was giving.
The CHAIRMAN. The total?
Mr. SNOW. The total Chase loss.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Addinsell here?

TESTIMONY OF HARRY M. ADDINSELL, NEW YORK

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. ADDINSELL. I do.
175541—34—PT 8 19
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Mr. PECORA. Give your full name and address please, Mr. Addin-
sell.

Mr. ADDINSELL. Harry M. Addinsell; business address, 60 Cedar
Street; home address, Glen Cove, Long Island.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Addinsell, were you connected at any time with
a corporation known as Harris, Forbes & Co. of New York?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; I was connected with it for about 25 years.
Mr. PECORA. Were you connected with it during the month of

December 1930 and the months of January, February, and March
1931?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; I was.
Mr. PECORA. Did you receive, as an officer of Harris, Forbes & Co.,

a cablegram signed by a man named Chapin under date of December
31, 1930, of which I show you what purports to be a photostatic
copy?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; I did.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The decument referred to, cablegram, Dec. 31, 1930, Chapin

to Addinsell, was marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 203," Nov.
28, 1933, and received in evidence, and the same was subsequently
read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. ADDINSELL. May I amend that, Mr. Pecora? I recall this
cable from the files

Mr. PECORA. I do not hear you very well.
Mr. ADDINSELL. I say, I recall this cable, but I do not know

whether I was away at the time it arrived or not. I might have
been.

Mr. PECORA. I think you were down at Aiken, S.C., at the time,
with Mr. Rawls. The cable was telephoned to you, I understand.

Mr. ADDINSELL. Was it?
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall seeing the cable.
Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes. I recall seeing the cable, but I do not think

I answered it myself.
Mr. PECORA. The cable reads as follows [reading] :

RECEIVED DECEMBEK 31, 1930.
From LONDON, DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL.
ADDINSELL

Notice appears in the London Times this morning dated Ottawa to the effect
that American Immigration Officials have imposed important restriction upon
residents of Canada who have been in the habit of crossing River to Detroit
Michigan Stop

It further states residents of Canada who have found employment in De-
troit Michigan have declined from 16,000 to 3,000 and that a campaign has
begun in Detroit to prevent Americans from shopping in Windsor Stop

Further that border cities in Canada are feeling effect of these tactics and
that as a result it is proposed that Canada should impose rigid restrictions
upon American immigration Stop This article created feeling here that De-
troit & Canada Tunnel bonds and common stocks have been sold without full
statement factors surrounding the situation as these factors must have been
known for some time Stop

It is essential we have promptly a full statement of the situation and we
consider that Rawls should publish his figures Stop This matter is very
serious in view of wide spread publicity given to Detroit & Canada Tunnel.

CHAPIN.
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Mr. Chapin was connected with the London office of Harris, Forbes
& Co., was he not, at that time ?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; he was the head of it.
Mr. PECORA. What reply, if any, was sent to Mr. Chapin?
Mr. ADDINSELL. Mr. Wenzell, who had been following the matter,

replied to it.
Mr. PECORA. What was his reply ?
Mr. ADDINSELL (reading).
Unable reach Rawls until today Stop He states that for last 3 or 4 months

regular employed commuters crossing daily have numbered approximately three
thousand instead of nine thousand last year This due lack of employment as
immigration restrictions have resulted in canceling only 300 visas of persons
not using them sufficiently according to the statement of the immigration chief
at Detroit Stop According to complete count by Detroit Street Railway Com-
mission total pedestrians crossing river now average twelve thousand daily
instead of over fifty thousand daily last year this is result of unemployment
not immigration restrictions now effective Stop Have heard nothing about
campaign to prevent Americans shopping in Windsor or Windsor people shop-
ping in Detroit any new immigration restrictions contemplated in Washington!
not expected to reduce traffic created by those now holding identification cards
Stop Company issuing complete traffic and income figures for nineteen thirty
either Monday or Tuesday will cable.

That is signed by Wenzell.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the date?
Mr. ADDINSELL. January 2,1931.
Mi\ PECORA. NOW, under date of March 7, 1931, did you send or

cause to be sent to Chapin in London, a cable replying to this in-
quiry, of which the paper which I now show you purports to be a
photostatic reproduction ?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; I did.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, cablegram, Mar. 7, 1931, Addinsell

to Chapin, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit
No. 204 ", Nov. 28, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into
the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The cable identified by the witness and just offered in
evidence reads as follows (reading):

DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL,
MARCH 7, 1931.

LONDON
CHAPIN

Based on first four months of operation through February 28th. Tunnel Com-
pany covered interest charges on first mortgage bonds at annual rate of
about twice Stop Just failing by very narrow margin to cover full interest
charges on bonds and debentures together Stop Company has approximately
one million dollars cash on hand enough to cover next May 1st and November
1st interest coupons on bonds and debentures therefore will be one year from
next May 1st before Company will have to use own earnings substantially for
fixed charges by which time earnings should be better established Stop

On basis of operating results to date present market on first mortgage bonds
of Tunnel Company seems somewhat low but probably represents reflection of
cautious attitude of investors on projects which have not yet fully demonstrated
their earning capacity Stop Common shares of this company represent frank
speculation for future and have no way of judging immediate course of market
but believe that over five or ten year period should prove to be profitable.

ADDINSELL.
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Senator COUZENS. YOU did not expect repeal of the Eighteenth
Amendment when you wrote that, did you ?

Mr. ADDINSELL. NO ; I did not.
Senator COUZENS. Seriously, will that not affect your revenues?
Mr. ADDINSELL. I should suppose it might, Senator; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Addinsell, when you sent this cable to Chapin,

of the London office of Harris, Forbes & Co., on March 7, 1931, did
you correctly set forth the fact, when you said that based upon the
first four months of operation through February 28th, the tunnel
company covered interest charges on first mortgage bonds at annual
rate of about twice?

Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not recall who gave me those figures. Obvi-
ously some of the men in our statistical or corporation department
gave them to me. Since this question was brought up—I mean since
this wire was brought up— I have endeavored to find out who did
supply me with that information, and how it was arrived at. That
has been a little difficult because, as you know, our company now is
in dissolution, and there are only a handful of people there, as com-
pared with the big organization we used to have. The only explana-
tion of it that I can give you—because I do not remember myself,
and I do not offer that as an explanation, but it might have been
the assumption that, applying to the gross earnings of the first
4 months, which we did have, the seasonal variations that were
expected by the engineers—in other words, they expected heavier
traffic in the summertime, and lighter in the winter—but that is the
way they must have been made up, and I cannot tell you any more
than conjecture, because I do not remember.

Mr. PECORA. The statement in the cable is that based upon the
first 4 months of operations, through February 28, the tunnel com-
pany covered interest charges on first-mortgage bonds at annual
rate of about twice. That was not the fact, was it?

Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not say it was a fact, but I say that the person
who made up that statement for me undoubtedly took those 4-month
figures, weighted them, if you want to call it that, by the seasonal
variations that were expected on account of more traffic in the
summertime, and in that way arrived at that conclusion.

Mr. PECORA. Have you since learned what the actual gross earn-
ings were for the month of November 1930, of this tunnel company ?

-*r. ADDINSELL. I have not got the figures in my head; no.
Senator COUZENS. Was that statement of yours to Mr. Chapin

published in London ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. NO, sir. That was a personal statement from me

to Mr. Chapin, and I think it was in response to an inquiry as to how
the company was coming along. It was an interoffice communication
between one individual in the New York office and one in the London
office.

Senator COUZENS. SO you are quite sure it was not published for
the benefit of the shareholders or the bondholders in London?

Mr. ADDINSELL. TO the best of my knowledge it was not, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. This information was given to your London office

for their purposes in dealing with the securities, was it not ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not recall what the occasion of this wire was.

I think there must have been a wire from Chapin asking me how
the tunnel was getting along, but I have not seen that wire.
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Mr. PECORA. They were marketing both the bonds and the de-
bentures, as well as common stock, abroad, were they not?

Mr. ADDINSELL. They were not doing any debentures, I think.
They got some orders for the common stock, which I think they had
filled on a commission basis only.

Mr. PECORA. But they were marketing some of the bonds and
debentures ?

Mr. ADDINSELL. SO far as the debentures were concerned, not to
my knowledge. Maybe they were. I don't recall that they were.
We had no interest in the original debenture syndicate. We were
part of the Harris organization at the time this business was origi-
nated, and got our interest in it through the Harris Trust & Savings
Bank, and we only had an interest, therefore, in the marketing of
the first-mortgage bonds.

Mr. PECORA. What did the interest charges for that 4-month period
amount to on the first-mortgage bonds?

Mr. ADDINSELL. I will have to figure it out.
Mr. PECORA. I t amounted to $170,000.
Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What were the actual gross earnings of the tunnel

company during that 4-month period?
Mr. ADDINSELL. AS I recall it, they were $260,000 odd.
Mr. PECORA. Where do you get that information ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. The figures that we had, that I think the answer

to this cable was built up on, were based upon this statement that
early in March we had received weekly gross operating revenues for
the months of November, December, January, and February, and the
tota] gross revenue for those four months, according to the reports
we received, amounted to $268,095.

Mr. PECORA. I asked you for the gross earnings available for the
bondholders' interest charges.

Mr. ADDINSELL. I misunderstood your question. I thought you
meant the total earnings, in the sense of the gross.

Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not know the answer to that question.
Mr. PECORA. IS not the answer $33,765.02 for the month of Novem-

ber; and was there not a loss of $968.15 for the month of December;
net income of $4,262.95 for the month of January 1931, and a loss
of $3,453.33 for the months of February 1931; or a total net income
for the 4-month period of $33,606.49?

Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not know that myself; the point being—
I do not defend that statement, but I say that the man that made
it up must have weighted the earnings as received for those 4
months based upon the idea that there was expected to be a season-
able variation.

Mr. PECORA. He must have weighted them by about 10 times their
actual amount, must he not?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Perhaps so. What I mean, Mr. Pecora, is this,
that Mr. Brinckerhoff, the engineer who advised the banking group
in this matter, esimated that the earnings would produce, or rather
would be produced, in various percentages of the total in the differ-
ent months of the year—for example, 3.93 percent in January, as
compared with 15.39 percent in August, and I presume they ap-
plied those percentages to these figures, although I do not know.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Addinsell, in your reply to Chapin of March
7, 1931, you made the specific statement that, based upon the first 4
months of operation, through February 28, the tunnel company
covered interest charges on first-mortgage bonds at annual rate of
about twice.

Mr. ADDINSELL. The annual rate, I think, is the thing
Mr. PECORA. At the annual rate for those 4 months, those inter-

est charges amounted to $170,000. That is only on the first-
mortgage bonds, and there was almost a corresponding amount on
the debentures, was there not?

Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The debentures were 6 ^ percent securities.
Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; a little more.
Mr. PECORA. The mortgage bonds were 6 percent. Now, as a

matter of fact, the actual earnings for the tunnel company for that
4-month period were only a little over $33,600, so that whoever gave
you the figures on which you based this cable to Chapin must have
weighted them, as you call it, out of all proportion to the facts.

Mr. ADDINSELL. I am inclined to agree with you.
Mr. PECORA. Was there ever a correcting cable or advice sent to

Chapin ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. Not that I know of.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the actual net loss for the year

1931 was, that this tunnel company incurred in operation?
Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not remember the figures; no.
Mr. PECORA. $1,772,000, wasn't it? That loss of $1,772,138.48 ap-

pears in the annual report, which contains a consolidated balance
sheet and a consolidated income statement for the year ended De-
cember 31,1931, a copy of which I show you, and which we obtained
from the file department of the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation.
Will you look at it and see if that is not correct.

Mr. ADDINSELL (after examining paper). Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is correct, is it not ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the present status of these mortgage

bonds ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. What is it?
Mr. ADDINSELL. The company is in receivership and the bonds are

not paying interest, and a bondholders' committee has been formed
to see what can be done to protect the interests that they represent.

Mr. PECORA. That is true also of the debentures ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know a Mr. George Ramsey ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. I do.
Mr. PECORA. He was an officer of the Chase Harris Forbes Cor-

poration in May of this year, was he not?
Mr. ADDINSELL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. IS he a member of the protective committee for the

bondholders?
Mr. ADDINSELL. For the first-mortgage bonds; yes.
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Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy
or reproduction of a letter addressed to him by Mr. L. V. Bower,
secretary of the protective committee of the Detroit & Canada Tunnel
Co. first-mortgage sinking-f un4 gold bonds. Will you look at it and
tell me if you know it to be a true and correct copy of such a letter
received by Mr. Kamsey from Mr. Bower?

Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not know that I can answer that. I have
not seen the original [after examining paper:] Yes; that is correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, letter May 11, 1933, Bower to Ramsey,

was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 205,
Nov. 28, 1933 ", and the same was subsequently read into the record
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as committee's exhibit
205 reads as follows. It is written on the letterhead of the Protec-
tive Committee, Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company, First Mortgage
6% Sinking Fund Gold Bonds, dated May 11, 1933. (Reading:)
Mr. GEORGE RAMSEY,

Vice President Chase Harris Forces Corporation,
60 Cedar Street, New York City, X.Y.

DEAR GEORGE : I think it has been out of deference to Dr. Murphy's important
interests in the complicated Detroit banking situation that we have failed to
call a meeting and seek some action on the part of the Detroit and Canada
Tunnel Company First Mortgage Bondholders' Committee.

Your idea of outlining a plan which the Committee could adopt, if the bond-
holders approve, is exactljT in accord with conversations I have had with Mr.
MacLean.

Do you still feel it is desirable or necessary to offer some kind of a right or
piece of paper to the debenture holders? As time gees on it seems to us less
and less likely that the first mortgage bondholders will ever recover their
investment, let alone having anything left over for the Debenture holders.
Based upon your comments on this phase of the matter, we will endeavor to pre-
pare a plan to submit to the committee along the lines of your suggestions.

With kind regards,
Very truly yours,

(Signed) L. V. BOWER, Secretary.
What was the right, or piece of paper, that was referred to here ?
Mr. ADDINSELL. I do not know what he had in mind, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, we have prepared, and I understand

there has been submitted for approval or confirmation to representa-
tives of the Chase Securities Corporation a profit and loss summary
of the participations of that securities corporation in the General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., syndicates and trading accounts. This
has been checked up, has it not, Mr. Hargreaves ?

Mr. HARGREAVES. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it is correct ?
Mr. HARGREAVES. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, summary of Chase Securities Cor-

poration participations in General Theatres syndicates and trading-
accounts, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit
No. 206, Nov. 28, 1933 ", and the same will be found at the end of
today's proceedings.)
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Mr. MUDGE. With your permission, I would like to observe that
these are not new losses. They were covered very largely by the
statement put in the other day.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand.
Senator TOWNSEND. And they have all been charged off?
Mr. Mudge. They have all been written off.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now adjourn until 10:30

tomorrow morning.
(Whereupon, at 4:30 o'clock p.m., an adjournment was taken until

tomorrow, Wednesday, Nov. 29, 1933, at 10:30 o'clock a.m.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 191, NOVEMBER 28, 1933

RECORD OF NEGOTIATIONS

Name: Detroit Vehicular Tunnel, C.8.C., representative, L.W.B., H.G.F.
Brought in by Chase Donaldson

Date File no.

1927
Nov. 1

Nov. 22

Nov. 23

1928
Mar. 23

May 15

2444__

2445-

Memo.

Bull..

Progress of Negotiations

Mr. Chase Donaldson of Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, 120 Broadway, approached
us thru Mr. Dahl in regard to financing for a proposed vehicular tunnel running
between Detroit, Mich., and Windsor, Ontario. Donaldson also discussed the
matter informally with the writer. Engineering reports, etc., were said to be
in hand. Public financing was expected to involve about $ll,000M of first-
mortgage bonds of the Canadian and American companies and approximately
$5,000M of debentures of a holding company. Other banking houses in the
vicinity of Detroit were said to be interested in this project, but Donaldson
wished to secure a house of the standing of the Chase Securities to head it.

Advised Donaldson, at the direction of H. G. F., that we would be glad to hear
the story.

Several days later Messrs. Rawls and Donaldson came in and advised us that one
of the local groups in Detroit was anxious to handle the financing and head the
picture, and that therefore Rawls and Donaldson did not feel free to discuss the
matter with us, but we would hear further from them and undoubtedly be
offered some position in the business. The Guardian Co. are the Detroit people
interested.—L. W. S.

Information appeared in the press several days ago to the effect that the financing
of the construction of the Vehicular Tunnel had been arranged for with New
York bankers. The writer immediately got in touch with Mr. Chase Donald-
son, who advised that the Guardian Trust Company of Detroit had undertaken
to head the financing and that the Harris Trust & Savings Bank of Chicago and
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson of New York would be in the business. The
financing is now expected to take the form of $8,500M first mortgage bonds and
$8,500M debentures. The writer reminded Donaldson of his previous conver-
sation with us and told him that we would like to be offered a position in the
business.—L. W. S.

Donaldson came in today and advised that he had 'phoned Mr. Rawls, his
Detroit partner, twice in connection with securing a position in the business
for the Chase Securities, and that although the matter was more or less com-
pletely in the hands of the Guardian Trust of Detroit he believed that there
was little doubt but that the Guardian would accede to their urgent request
that the Chase be offered a position in the business. There will probably be
only one other New York house in it, although they have had requests from
several others including Hayden, Stone & Co.—L. W S.

The business was originated by Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson. The Guardian
of Detroit is heading the business and the Harris Trust & Savings will probably
be in it. Reports of three engineering firms, including Ford, Bacon & Davis,
are in hand and are favorable. Contracts for the construction are being let
and the general plan of financing has been determined upon. The financing
will consist of $8,500M First Mtge. 6's and $8,500M Convertible Debentures.
About $l,800M of common stock (part of a substantially larger issue) is also
to be sold for the purpose of providing equity money.

At the writer's request Donaldson has insisted that the Chase Securities Corp.
have an opportunity to look at the business and at his request Grier of the
Guardian has agreed to get in touch with you in regard to the matter of par-
ticipation.—L. W. S. to H. G. F.

We have an interest of 23.5% in the purchase of $8,500M Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Company 1st Mortgage 6% S.F. Gold Bonds and an interest of 40% in
the purchase of $8,500M 20-Yr. QH% Convertible Sinking Fund Gold Debentures
of the Company. The purchase price of the 1st Mortgage Bonds is 90 andjac-
crued interest and the purchase price of the Debentures is 90 and accrued in-
terest. The 1st Mortgage Bonds are being offered on May 15,1928, at 100 and
accrued interest. The Debentures will be offered at a later date.—Officers
Daily Bull.
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Name: Detroit Vehicular Tunnel, C.8.C., representative, L.W.S., H.G.F.
Brought in by Chase Donaldson—Continued

Date File no. Progress of Negotiations

May 15

Sept. 12

Bull..

Bull.

The $8,500M Detroit & Canada Tunnel Co 20-Yr. 6H% Conv. S.P. Debentures
are being offered thru a Selling Group at 99^ and accrued interest. Selling
commission 3%, of which }£% may be reallowed. Expenses up to H% may be
charged against selling commission. Selling Group will terminate July 14,1928,
but may be extended for 60 days. We have purchased $l,000M of Debentures
on Selling Group terms.—Officers Daily Bulletin.

We have purchased $l,000M principal amount Detroit & Canada Tunnel First
Mtge. 6's on Selling Group terms. Public offering price 100 and accrued in-
terest —Off Daily Bulletin.

We have an interest of 40% m an account formed to trade in Detroit & Canada
Tunnel Company 20-Yr 6H% Convertible S. F. Debentures with the under-
standing that the maximum commitment of the account shall at no time exceed
$750M principal amount. The account will be undivided as to selling and
liability and will terminate November 12, 1928, unless sooner terminated or
further extended for 60 days.—Officers' Daily Bulletin.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 192, NOVEMBER 28, 1933

MEMORANDUM COVERING THE BASIS OF FINANCING THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE
DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY

The Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company, a corporation organized under the
laws of the State of Michigan, which will own all of the capital stock of a
Canadian subsidiary, will of itself, or through the Canadian subsidiary, build a
vehicular tunnel connecting downtown Detroit with the business center of
Windsor. Terminals in Detroit and Windsor will be built on land to be owned
by the Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company, or its Canadian subsidiary, this
property comprising two blocks of unusual size, a large portion of each being
available for developments such as office buildings, stores, hotels, and auditori-
ums. So far as the public are concerned, the capital structure of the Detroit
& Canada Tunnel Company will be as follows:
First Mortgage 25-Year 6% Bonds:

Authorized 1 $8, 500,000
Issued 8, 500, 000

Twenty-Year Convertible 6%% Debentures:
Authorized $8,500,000
Issued 8,500,000

Common Stock: Shares
Authorized 3,100,000
Outstanding 2,250, 000

NOTE.—The unissued shares amounting to 850,000 are reserved for the con-
version of Debentures at some rate to be agreed upon by the bankers, the
average of which rate over a period of years will be 100 shares of Common
stock for each $1,000 of Debentures converted.

DETAILS OF PROPOSED ISSUES

First Mortgage 6's—Trustee, Guardian Trust Company of Detroit:
Authorized $8, 500, 000
Issued 8,500,000

Dated as of April 1, 1928. Due April 1, 1953. Interest and principal payable
in New York, at either Harris, Forbes & Company or Chase National Bank;
Chicago, at Harris Trust and Savings Bank; Detroit, at Guardian Trust Com-
pany of Detroit; Canada (if deemed desirable).

Interest payable without deduction of Federal Income Tax up to 2%.
Company to refund upon application:
Pennsylvania, California and Connecticut State tax not in excess of 4 mills;
Tennessee, Kentucky, Virginia, Michigan and District of Columbia tax not

in excess of 5 mills;
Maryland securities tax not in excess of 4% mills;
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Massachusetts Income Tax not in excess of 6 mills;
and such other State taxes as are ordinarily included.

Coupon bonds in denomination of $1,000 and $500 registerable as to prin-
cipal and interest or as to principal alone and in form capable of listing on
New York Stock Exchange.

Bonds to be subject to redemption as to whole or in part on 30 days'
notice on any interest payment date at 105 and interest for the first 15 years
and thereafter at % of 1 percent less each year until maturity. Mortgage to
contain a provision for a Sinking Fund beginning not later than April 1,
1933, in amounts to be agreed upon with Bankers, which Sinking Fund shall be
sufficient to retire the entire issue at maturity.

Twenty-year Convertible 6^% Debentures—Trustee, Guardian Trust Com-
pany of Detroit. Authorized, $8,500,000; Issued, $8,500,000.

Dated as of April 1, 1928. Due April 1, 1948. Interest and principal
payable in—

New York at Chase National Bank,
Chicago at Harris Trust and Savings Bank, or at some other satisfactory

bank.
Detroit at Guardian Trust Company of Detroit.
Canada (if deemed desirable.)
Company to agree to refund various state taxes on Debentures the same as

in case of First Mortgage Bonds.
Debentures to be issued in fully registerable form, registerable as to prin-

cipal only and in form capable of listing on New York Stock Exchange.
Denominations $1,000 and $500. Debentures to be convertible into Common
stock on a basis satisfactory to Bankers and which will allow conversion
of entire issue by Company issuing not to exceed 850,000 shares of Common
stock.

Debentures subject to redemption on any interest date upon 30 days' notice
at 105 and interest for Sinking Fund the first 15 years, at 1% less each year
for the last 5 years, and at 110 and interest for other purposes for the first ten
years, 1% less each year thereafter.

Debenture agreement to provide for Sinking Fund beginning not later than
April 1, 1933, which will retire the entire issue by maturity.

SECURITY FOE FIRST 'MORTGAGE O'S

These bonds will be the direct obligation of the Detroit and Canada Tunnel
Company and will bo secured by a first direct lien on the entire property of
that Company. On the property of the Canadian Company the bonds will be
secured either by a direct first mortgage or by a pledge of $5,000,000 (First
Mortgage) bonds of the Canadian Company and by all of its stock. The
Canadian Company will obligate itself not to incur any obligations except to
the parent company.

SECURITY FOR DEBENTURE 6^'S

These debentures will be the direct unsecured obligations of the Detroit and
Canada Tunnel Company, which Company will give proper covenants against
issue of any securities ahead of debentures and against incurring any floating
indebtedness except month-to-month cuirent obligations for ordinary operating
expenses.

COMMON STOCK

Of the 2,250,000 shares of Common stock to be issued forthwith, the Bankers
are to receive 540,000 shares, and the organizers and others interested in the
project are to receive 1,150,000 shares. Common stock to the amount of
560,000 shares is to be sold at $3.25 per share to produce not less than
$1,820,000, which amount shall be available simultaneously with the payment
by the Bankers for the bonds and debentures and shall be deposited with the
Trustee to be paid out from time to time for the cost of the construction of
the tunnel.

ALLOTMENT OF DEBENTURE 6$'S AMONG BANKERS

Total amount issued $8, 500,000
Guardian Detroit Company (35.3%) 3,000,000
Harris Trust & Savings Bank (35.3%) 3,000,000
Chase Securities Corporation (23.5%) 2,000,000
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson (5.9%) 500,000
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ALLOTMENT OF DEBENTURES 6 j 'S AMONG BANKEBS

Total amount issued 8, 500,000
Guardian Detroit Company (40%) 3,400,000
Chase Securities Corporation (40%) 3,400,000
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson (20%) 1,700,000

ALLOTMENT OF COMMON STOCK AMONG BANKERS

Bonds
Bonus

with de-
bentures

Total

Guardian Detroit Company. _.
Chase Securities Corporation..
Harris Trust & Savings Bank.
Bertles, Kawls & Donaldson...

60,010
39,950
60,010
10,030

136,000
136,000

0
68,000

196,010
175,950
60,010
78,030

Total.—
To be given to Guardian Detroit Co. for services.^.

170,000 340,000 510,000
30,000

Total Stock to Bankers.. 540,000

The Company is to receive 90 and accrued interest for both the First Mortgage
6's and for the Debenture 6%'s. Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson are to receive
from the Bankers a 2% finders profit to cover their expenses and for their
services. The Bankers will therefore pay for each issue 92 and interest.

MATTERS WHICH MUST BE ARRANGED BEFORE BANKERS CAN MAKE A DEFINITE
COMMITMENT OR TO WHICH ANY COMMITMENT WOULD NECESSARILY HAVE TO BE
SUBJECT

1. Legality of all questions as to—
(a) Organization of the Company or Companies.
(b) Legality as to debt and its issuance.
(c) Titles to real estate.
(d) Sufficiency of governmental and/or municipal rights, franchises,

and/or permits and emigration and immigration requirements and
restrictions.

(e) Approval of issuance of bonds, debentures, and stock by any com-
mission or commissions having jurisdiction.

(f) Approval of Blue Sky Commissions in all States required by Bankers.
2. Legality and Sufficiency to Bankers' satisfaction of—

(a) Contracts for construction.
(b) Surety and Insurance for completion of project and its operation

and maintenance.
3. Bankers to be satisfied that funds provided by financing will cover all costs,

taxes, and expenses of every kind and nature including three years'
interest during construction, and will provide the Company working
capital for operations of not less than $500 000.

4. Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson shall satisfy the other bankers of their
ability to dispose of 560,000 shares of common stock to provide $1,820,000
through this source.

5. Bankers shall be furnished with the final reports of Daniel L. Turner
and of Ford, Bacon & Davis, which reports shall be satisfactory to the
Bankers.

G. The Company shall supply the Bankers with sufficient funds from the
proceeds of the financing to employ Win. S. Kinnear or some other
engineer or engineers satisfactory to the Bankers to supervise the
plans and general construction of the tunnel, approve the payments
by or withdrawals of funds from the Trustee and to generally represent
the Bankers tor a period by which the tunnel is. in the opinion of the
Bankers, in satisfactory commercial operation. The Company shall
recognize such authority of such engineer and shall arrange with the
contractors to that end also.
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7. All expenses of engineers (including D. S. Turner and Wm. S. Kinnear).
accountants, attorneys, trustees' fees, cost of preparing the indentures
and mortgages, recording the same, engraving of the bonds and deben-
tures, and all other expenses incident to the issuance of the securities
shall be borne by the Company, or if paid by the Bankers, the Company
shall reimburse the Bankers for such expenses.

8. The Guardian Detroit Company shall be allowed $5,000 as a part of the
expenses of the Syndicate to reimburse said Guardian Detroit Company
for its traveling and other expenses incurred in connection with this
deal.

GENERAL

The form of mortgage and the Indenture under which the First Mortgage
6's and the Debenture 6%'s are issued shall be satisfactory to the Bankers and
to their counsel.

All funds realized from the sale of First Mortgage bonds, Debentures, and
Common Stock shall be deposited with the Guardian Trust Company of Detroit,
which shall make its own separate arrangement with the Company as to the
interest to be paid on such deposit.

The Bankers' proposal to purchase the bonds and debentures is based on a
continuation of present market and business conditions and there shall be no
obligation legal or moral for the Bankers to go through with the financing in
case of material change in such market or business conditions.

The within memorandum approved 3/26/28.
GUARDIAN DETROIT CO.,

(Signed) ByR. C. LEHMAN, Secretary.
BEETLES, RAWLS & DONALDSON.

(Signed) By HUSTON RAWLS, President.
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,

(Signed) ByH. G. FREEMAN, President,
HARRIS TRUST & SAVINGS BANK,

(Signed) ByH. A. FENTON, President.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 202, NOVEMBER 28, 1933

$8,500,000 (CLOSE© ISSUE) DETROIT & CANADA TUNNEL COMPANY FJRST MORTGAGE
6% SINKING FUND GOLD BONDS

To be dated May 1,1928; to mature May 1, 1953.
(Interest payable May 1 and November 1 in New York, Chicago, Detroit, or

Montreal, without deduction for Federal Income Tax not exceeding 2%.
Pennsylvania and Connecticut Four Mills Tax refundable. Redeemable on
thirty days' published notice, on any interest payment date prior to May 1,
1943, at 105 and accrued interest, thereafter at various reductions in the
redemption price. Coupon bonds of $1,000 and $500 registerable as to
principal, Guardian Trust Company of Detroit, Trustee. Issuance approved
by Michigan Public Utilities Commission)
Sinking Fund commencing September 1, 1932, sufficient to retire entire issue at

or prior to maturity.
For information regarding the Company, these Bonds and the security there-

for, attention is called to the letter of Mr. William A. Comstock, President of
the Company, copies of which will be furnished on request and from which it
will be noted among other things, that:

Property: Detroit & Canada Tunnel Company (a Michigan corporation) will
build a vehicular tunnel, about one mile long, under the Detroit River, which
will provide a direct highway connecting the heart of Detroit's business and
shopping district with that of Windsor, Ontario. The Company, directly or
through a wholly owned Canadian subsidiary, will own and operate the entire
tunnel development, including downtown real estate in both cities to be
used for terminal fiacilities.

Security: These $8,500,000 Bonds (closed issue) will, in the opinion of
counsel, be a direct obligation of the Company and will be secured by closed
first mortgages on all of the real estate, terminal buildings, tunnel sections,
and franchises of the Company and the Canadian subsidiary.

Excluding all costs of financing, and cash for working capital, the Detroit
and Canada tunnel upon completion will represent cash expenditures, including
interest during construction, in an amount more than twice this bond issue.
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Ford, Bacon & Davis, Inc., have estimated the value of the tunnel, completed
and in operation, at $23,000,000. These Bonds will be followed by $8,500,000
Twenty-Year 6%% Convertible Sinking Fund Gold Debentures, and by 3,100,000
shares of no par Common Stock, all to be presently issued with the exception
of 850,000 shares of Common Stock to be reserved for conversion of Debentures.

Surety bonds, for the performance of contracts for the construction and
completion of the entire tunnel and terminal buildings, will be deposited with
the Trustee.

Estimated Earnings: Thorough traffic surveys, taking into account the existing
ferries and the bridge under construction, have been made independently by
Ford, Bacon & Davis, Inc., Parsons, Klapp, Brinckerhoff & Douglas, and
Mr. Daniel L. Turner, Consulting Engineer, New York. The lowest of the
above-mentioned estimates of earnings for the first year of operation of the
tunnel indicates total net income (after allowance for all local taxes and
including estimated miscellaneous earnings of $185,000) of $1,666,000, or
more than 3*4 times the maximum annual interest requirements of $510,000
on this issue of First Mortgage 6% Sinking Fund Gold Bonds. Corresponding
earnings for the fifth year of operation are estimated at $2,402,000, or nearly
4% times the maximum annual interest requirements on these bonds.

We recommend these bonds for investment.
Price 100 and interest, to yield 6 percent.
We offer these Bonds for delivery when, as and if issued and received by

us and subject to the approval of our counsel. It is expected that temporary
Bonds oi» interim receipts will be ready for delivery on or about May 29, 1928*

HARRIS, FORBES & Co.,
GuAEDiAjsr DETROIT CO., Incorporated,
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,
BEETLES, RAWLS & DONALDSON. Incorporated.
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 206, NOVEMBER 28, 1933

Chase Securities Corporation—Profit & loss summary of participations in General Theatres Equipment, Inc., syndicates and trading accounts

Co

Date Syndicate or Group Participation of
O.S.C. (Net)

Shs. or Deb. taken down by C.S.C.
(in terms of stock as now clas-
sified)

Pfd. or
Com.

Deben-
tures Cost

Cash
Profit or
Loss of
C.S.C.

Proceeds
of Sales

or present
Market

Profit or
Loss on

Liquidation
of Securities

Total Profit
or Loss

July 9,1929
July 9,1929
July 9, 1929 & 7/18—
Oct. 16, 1929
Apr 17, 1930
Apr. 18, 1930
Apr. 22, 1930
Apr. 22, 1930
Apr. 23, 1930
Apr. 17,1930

Apr. 29,1930..
May 3, 1930...
June 11,1930..
Oct. 10,1930—
Nov. 11,1930-

Nov. 28, 1930...

G.T.E
.do.

15 yr. 6% Deb

G.T.E. 300,000 shs. com.
G.T.E. 15 yr. 6's
G.T.E. 10 yr. 6's
G.T.E. Common
G.T.E. 10 yr. 6% Deb—
G.T.E. Common
G.T.E. 10 yr 6% Deb—
G.T.E. Common

G.T.E.
G.T.E.
G.T.E.
G.T.E.
G.T.E.

Common
Common
Common
Common
Preferred

G.T.E. Preferred _'

Purchase
Selling
Purchase —
Trading
Purchase

1,235.000
UH%
100,000

i C 10,623

$50,579.05
30,727.75
14,885.51
52,21741

$42,710.14 $42,710.14

Purchase.
Trading
Original.

Purchase.
Orig. Grp. Trad
Trading— -
Trading
Syndicate

Syndicate- -

$50,579.05
30,727.75
57,595.65
62,217.41

433,458.02
38,724.75

149,056.25

5,000 shs
2,500 shs
17,543 shs

16,625 shs

P ,
C5,875

/ P1,666L
\ O3.333M

f P23,082M
I C1,711H
/ P 18,571
\ C 1,379

500,625.00
287,279.57
143,850.00
17,750.00

979,743.30

830,716.66

41,575.00
16,147.25

43,959.81
23,621.19
14,235.43

18,422.56

14,829.95

697,451.51
165,148.84

466,665.19
268,658.88
129,614.57
17,750.00

961,820.74

815,886.71

697,451.51
60,840.88

466,665.19
268,658.88
129,614.57
17,760.00

961,820.74

815,886.71

C 37,293M
P 47,970

831,500 3,680,281.63 780,016.38 215,501.33 8,464,780.80

In addition, C.S.C. sustained a loss of
about _
on advances to defaulting members
of the Apr. 17, 1930 Common stock
Original Group (Conversion Ac-
count).
and uncollected accounts receivable
against defaulting members of the
Apr. 23,1930 Debenture Trading ac-
count, were about
and C.S.C. has been unable to col-
lect from Halsey, Stuart, also on this
account, about

2,684,768.92

780,000.00

986,000.00

781,000.00

O
W

X
a

s
I
o
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and has paid to Chase Bank, on the
Bank's loans to Fynchon & Co., as
Managers of the Preferred Stock
Syndicates
and has reserved for possible further
losses on the Preferred Stock Syndi-
cate accounts

indicating its total losses on flotations
of and trading in G.T.E. securities
were about

6,531,000.00

2,092, US. 00

18,754,908.9$

NOTE.—Common all sold at average price of $4.0206—per share. Following prices as of September 26, 1933, have been used in determining other values: Debentures, $5; Pre"
ferred, 50 cents.

C.S.C. holds 47,970 shs. G.T.E. Pfd., valued at 50 cents a share and $831,500 of G.T.E. debentures of 1940, valued at $5 per $100 in determining the loss of $2,684,763 stated
above. It also holds $1,939,000 more of debentures against the uncoUected accounts receivable and 25,000 shs. (or proceeds) of Chase National Bank stock received under a certain
settlement agreement.

' 7/0, 7033 @ $30 $210, 930
7/18, JJ592 @ $80 107, 760

$313, 690

2 See Nov. 11, 1930 Syndicate.

CO

CO
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